The University of Maine

DigitalCommons@UMaine

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Fogler Library

Summer 8-2024

The Impact of Working Conditions on Special Education Teacher **Attrition**

Danielle N. Pelletier University of Maine, danielle.n.young@maine.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/etd



Part of the Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Pelletier, Danielle N., "The Impact of Working Conditions on Special Education Teacher Attrition" (2024). Electronic Theses and Dissertations. 4019.

https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/etd/4019

This Open-Access Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by DigitalCommons@UMaine. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UMaine. For more information, please contact um.library.technical.services@maine.edu.

THE IMPACT OF WORKING CONDITIONS ON SPECIAL EDUCATION TEACHER ATTRITION

By

Danielle Pelletier

C.A.S. Special Education, University of Maine, 2015

M.Ed. Special Education, University of Maine, 2012

B.S. Elementary Education, University of Maine, 2009

A DISSERTATION

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

(in Education)

The Graduate School

The University of Maine

August 2024

Advisory Committee:

James Artesani, Ed.D., Associate Professor of Special Education, Chair

Vanessa Klein, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Education

Sara Flanagan, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Special Education

Sarah Howorth, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Special Education

Richard Glencross, Ed.D., RSU #26 School Administrator

THE IMPACT OF WORKING CONDITIONS ON SPECIAL EDUCATION TEACHER ATTRITION

By Danielle Pelletier

Dissertation Advisor: Dr. Jim Artesani

An Abstract of the Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy
(in Education)
July 2024

This phenomenological study examined the lived experiences of former Maine special education teachers (SETs) who left the field due to working conditions. The study was guided by three research questions: (a) what factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession, (b) how did the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession, and (c) what improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of SETs? A phenomenological research design was used to bring the participants' actual words to life. Four former Maine SETs were interviewed for the study, providing in-depth contextualized accounts of their lived experiences in the special education profession. The study's findings indicated that SETs left the field due to various working conditions, including excessive paperwork, educational technician supervision, parents, a lack of administrative support, and increased student mental health needs. These working conditions caused SETs to leave the field because they no longer felt they could do the job the way it needed to be done, and it negatively impacted their personal lives and health. Improvements to working conditions that could have supported the retention of the SETs included making the job more sustainable, adequate staffing, administrative support, a stronger MTSS framework, and additional training opportunities. Participants had differing views on the role of compensation in supporting retention. School

administrators and state policymakers can use the study's findings and recommendations to retain current and future SETs. The first-hand accounts found in this qualitative study offer valuable insights into the challenges related to the complex working conditions of special educators.

DEDICATION

I dedicate this dissertation to teachers everywhere.

You are my heroes.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my dissertation committee chair, Dr. Jim Artesani, for his guidance throughout this challenging process. I am grateful for your kindness, encouragement, and wealth of knowledge in the field of special education. Many thanks to the remainder of my committee, Dr. Vanessa Klein, Dr. Sara Flanagan, Dr. Sarah Howorth, and Dr. Richard Glencross, who graciously provided their time and expertise. I am so appreciative.

I could not have undertaken this journey without the support of my cohort partner, Clarissa Fish, who has been with me from the beginning. Thank you for the endless support, encouragement, and laugh-filled Zoom calls.

I am deeply indebted to the four former special educators who participated in this study.

Thank you for being willing to share your stories with me. Your vulnerability and candidness will resonate with so many. I cannot thank you enough.

Lastly, thank you to my family for their unwavering support throughout my Ph.D. journey. A special thanks to my husband, who has always encouraged me to step outside my comfort zone. I also wouldn't be here today without the love and support of my parents. From my first day of kindergarten at Alton Elementary to the completion of this dissertation, you have always been there to cheer me on. Words will never be enough. I love you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDI	CATIONii
ACK	NOWLEDGEMENTSiii
LIST	OF TABLESx
Chapt	er
1.	INTRODUCTION1
	Statement of the Problem
	Purpose Statement & Research Questions
	Significance of the Study4
	Definition of Key Terms
	Organization of the Dissertation5
2.	REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE7
	Special Education Teacher Shortages
	Conceptual Frameworks Used in Retention and Attrition Research9
	Research on Factors that Contribute to Special Educator Attrition and Retention11
	Teacher Preparation and Qualifications
	School Characteristics
	Teacher Demographics and Non-work Factors
	The Role of Working Conditions in Special Education Attrition
	Caseload size and complexity
	Paperwork17
	Role conflict and ambiguity17
	Support

	Pay	19
	Summary of the Literature	20
3.	METHODOLOGY	22
	Research Design and Rationale.	22
	Role of the Researcher.	25
	Participants	26
	Participant Recruitment Procedures	27
	Research Methods.	28
	The Three-Interview Series.	28
	Semi-Structured Interview Protocols	28
	Data Collection.	29
	Data Analysis	29
	Reviewed Transcripts	29
	Bracketing	30
	First-Cycle Coding	31
	Second-Cycle Coding.	32
	The Essence of the Phenomenon	34
	Validation and Trustworthiness Strategies	35
	Ethical Considerations	36
	Summary	36
4.	FINDINGS	38
	Participants	38
	David	39
	Emma	40

Lucy	40
Natalie	41
Findings	42
Research Question 1	43
Paperwork	43
The volume of paperwork	43
Paperwork is often meaningless	45
Lack of time during contracted hours to complete paperwork	45
Educational Technician Supervision	47
Navigating how to supervise & manage other adults	47
Dealing with chronic absenteeism and turnover	49
Training Educational Technicians	50
Parents	52
Pressure to appease parents	52
Increased threat of litigation	54
Administrative Support	54
Not listening to and addressing SETs' concerns	55
Overly critical administration	57
Having "two bosses"	58
Increase in student mental health needs	59
Summary of Research Question 1	61
Research Question 2	62
Belief that they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done	62
Feelings of failure	63

	Unreasonable expectations of what a SET should do	64
	Impact on personal life and health	66
	Summary of Research Question 2	68
	Research Question 3	68
	Make the job more sustainable	69
	Separate teaching and case management roles	69
	Address caseload numbers and student intensity	70
	Have more support for the supervision of	
	Educational Technicians	71
	Adequate staffing	71
	Compensation	72
	Administrative Support	74
	Stronger MTSS Framework	75
	Worthwhile Training Opportunities	76
	Summary of Research Question 3	77
	The Essence of the Experience.	78
	Summary	79
5.	DISCUSSION	80
	Overview	80
	Summary of Findings	80
	Interpretation of Findings within the Context of Current Research Literature	81
	Research Question 1	81
	Paperwork	82
	Administrative Support	82

Supervision of Educational Technicians	83
Parents	83
Increased Student Mental Health Needs	84
Research Question 2	84
Belief that they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done	85
Impact on personal life and health	85
Research Question 3	86
Make the job more sustainable	86
Adequate staffing	87
Administrative support	87
Stronger MTSS Framework	87
Training opportunities	88
Compensation	88
Recommendations for Policy and Practice	89
Recommendations for State Policymakers	89
Recommendations for District and School Administration	89
Recommendations for Future Research	90
Limitations	91
Conclusion	92
REFERENCES	93
APPENDICES	101
Appendix A: Recruitment Email	101
Appendix B: Recruitment Announcement	102
Appendix C: Email to the Maine Department of Education requesting an	

updated email list of Special Education Directors	103
Appendix D: Qualtrics Recruitment Form	104
Appendix E: Follow-up email to confirm participation and schedule first interview	108
Appendix F: Informed Consent Form	109
Appendix G: Interview Protocols.	111
BIOGRAPHY OF THE AUTHOR	114

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1.	Coding categories and emerging themes	32
Table 3.2.	An example of coded significant statements	.34
Table 4.1.	Participant Demographics.	.39
Table 4.2.	Emerging themes by research question	.42

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

The field of special education continues to face a critical challenge. The annual attrition rate for special education teachers (SETs) is approximately 16% (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2019), with approximately 40% of SETs leaving the field within their first five years (Kozleski et al., 2000). The job of SETs comes with a unique set of working conditions, which research has shown contributes to this persistent exodus (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). This qualitative dissertation study explores how working conditions directly impacted SETs' decision to leave the profession and what supports could have kept them in the field.

This chapter begins by introducing the study's problem and purpose statements and three core research questions. Next, the study's significance is discussed, and definitions are provided for key terminology used throughout this dissertation. Finally, the chapter concludes with an overview of the remaining chapters.

Statement of the Problem

Special education teachers (SETs) are integral to the education of students with disabilities. They support the most vulnerable students in their schools and are essential to implementing schoolwide prevention and intervention efforts (Hoover & Patton, 2006; Vaughn & Fuchs, 2003). In addition, they often fulfill the roles of interventionist, collaborator, and consultant within their school systems (Simonsen et al., 2010). Nevertheless, there has been a consistent shortage of special educators since passing the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) in 1975. Currently, 43 states report a shortage of special educators (U.S. Department of Education, 2023b). SET attrition, a particularly problematic issue as it magnifies the shortage, has been a concern that has challenged researchers for decades. This study defines attrition as a

SET leaving the field or moving to a general education position (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). While some attrition is appropriate, retirement or involuntary attrition accounts for only 18% and 14% of all turnover (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2017). According to a 2017 report, special educators who leave the field voluntarily account for the other 68% of the attrition rate (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond).

Recruitment and retention challenges in the Maine special education field closely mirror the national data trends. According to the Maine Department of Education, Teachers of Students with Disabilities (K-12) was designated a teacher shortage area for the 2023-2024 school year. In a recent statewide survey of 252 Maine principals, 70% indicated that it was a significant challenge to recruit and hire SETs, and 41.3% said it was a significant challenge to retain SETs (Fairman et al., 2019). Since approximately 19.49% of Maine students received special education services in 2022, representing a 3% increase since 2015, retention and attrition issues must be addressed (Maine Department of Education, 2023).

Several factors have been identified as contributing to SET attrition, including the absence of proper training and qualifications, personal reasons, school demographics, and working conditions (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). Some of these factors are difficult to counteract, but others, such as adverse working conditions, are highly preventable (Bettini et al., 2017; Hagaman & Casey, 2018). Special education teachers have many complex responsibilities and struggle with work demands that are nearly impossible to fulfill (Bettini et al., 2016; Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). Research has consistently shown that working conditions are a powerful predictor of teachers' intentions to leave the field (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019).

Working conditions are defined as "physical features...organizational structure, and the sociological, political, psychological and educational features of the work environment" (Ladd,

2009, p. 6). Several researchers have concluded that working conditions such as financial compensation (Miller et al., 1999), lack of support from administrators and colleagues (Billingsley, 2004; Gersten et al., 2001), poor school climate (Billingsley et al., 2004; Miller et al., 1999), caseload size (Billingsley, 2007; Hagaman & Casey, 2018), and role conflict and ambiguity (Billingsley & Cross, 1992; Cross & Billingsley, 1994; Gersten et al., 2001; Morvant et al., 1995; Singh & Billingsley, 1996) contribute to SET attrition. Improving work conditions is necessary to improve students' educational experiences and support teacher retention. The recurring pattern of special educator hiring, losing, and then rehiring may have lasting adverse effects on teacher quality and student outcomes (Mason-Williams et al., 2020; Sorensen & Ladd, 2018).

Purpose Statement & Research Questions

The purpose of this phenomenological research study was to explore the lived experiences of SETs who recently left the field due to working conditions. Using purposeful sampling techniques, four former Maine SETs who met the study's criteria were interviewed. This study utilized a three-series interview structure with each participant to better understand the phenomenon of special educators leaving the field due to working conditions. Because phenomenological research explores the shared meanings that individuals assign to a common experience, it was the appropriate method to help answer the core research questions (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

As a result of this study, school administrators and policymakers can better understand their role in creating sustainable working conditions that can support the retention of current and future special educators.

This phenomenological study addressed the following three research questions:

- 1. What factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession?
- 2. How did the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession?
- 3. What improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of SETs?

Significance of the Study

While there has been extensive research over the last several decades linking SET attrition and working conditions, many studies have researched intent to leave. However, only some have investigated SETs who have actually left the profession. The degree to which intent predicts actual attrition may vary over a school year. For example, intent to leave in the fall may not correlate with intent to leave come spring (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). Understanding the teacher's perspective is necessary (McLeskey et al., 2004), so learning from those who have left the field is crucial.

This study is significant for several reasons. First, its participants are special educators who have actually left the field, contributing valuable insights to the existing research. Second, the study utilizes qualitative research methods to highlight the impact of working conditions on their decision to leave, offering contextualized accounts previously missing in the literature.

Definition of Key Terms

Definitions of key terminology used in this study are provided in this section:

Attrition: In this study, attrition refers to the turnover of SETs from year to year, including leaving the profession or transferring to a general education position (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019).

Educational Technician: Paraprofessionals, teaching assistants, and teacher aides are alternate titles for educational technicians. They work under the supervision of a certified special education teacher to support students with an IEP (Maine Revised Statutes, 2024, § 13001-A)

Individualized Education Program (IEP): A legal document that outlines the educational plan for a child with a disability who is eligible for special education services under IDEA.

(Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, 2004)

Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA): A federal law in the United States that ensures students with disabilities are provided with Free Appropriate Public Education (FAPE) tailored to their individual needs (2004).

Multi-Tiered Systems of Support (MTSS): The integration of "a number of multi-tiered systems into one coherent, strategically combined system meant to address multiple domains or content areas in education" (McIntosh & Goodman, 2016, p.5).

Retention: A term used to describe teachers who remain in the profession (Billingsley, 2004)

Special Education Director: Also known as a Special Education Administrator, these professionals oversee the implementation and evaluation of school-based special education programming.

Organization of the Dissertation

This chapter provided a general overview and rationale for this research study. Chapter 2 reviews the current literature on SET attrition and retention, beginning with an overview of factors related to attrition and ending with research on, specifically, how working conditions impact special educators' decision to leave their jobs. Chapter 3 discusses the methodology used in this phenomenological qualitative study. Chapter 4 presents the study's findings using

verbatim examples from participant interviews. Lastly, Chapter 5 discusses the findings within the context of current research and provides recommendations for policy and practice.

CHAPTER 2

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The field of special education faces a persistent challenge in the form of high attrition rates, leading to continued staffing shortages (U.S. Department of Education, 2023b). Retaining SETs is critical to ensuring that students with disabilities receive needed support and educational services. However, numerous factors contribute to the departure of these professionals from the field. SETs often experience unique and demanding working conditions, including high caseloads, extensive paperwork, insufficient resources, and a lack of administrative support (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). These factors can lead to job dissatisfaction, burnout, and, ultimately, attrition. Understanding how these working conditions affect teacher retention is essential for developing effective policies and practices to sustain a stable special education workforce.

This literature review is organized into several sections. The first provides an overview of the current state of the SET shortage. The second section introduces the conceptual frameworks commonly used in SET attrition research. The third section explores the current research literature, providing context to the SET shortage and turnover issues. The fourth section delves into how working conditions contribute to attrition, directly relating to this study's research questions. Finally, the chapter concludes with a summary of key findings.

Special Education Teacher Shortages

The role of special educators in meeting the educational needs of students with disabilities and in implementing and developing schoolwide prevention and intervention programming is essential to providing an appropriate education for all learners. However, a growing and widespread shortage of special educators threatens this quality of education

(Sutcher et al., 2016). There has been a consistent shortage of special educators for several decades. There is also a longstanding issue of SETs leaving the profession. SETs who leave the field voluntarily account for 68% of the attrition rate (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2017).

As the population of special education students increases, the limited capacity to serve them is becoming more pronounced. For example, from the school year 2009–10 through 2021-22, the number of students ages 3–21 who received special education services under IDEA increased from 6.5 million (13% of total public school enrollment) to 7.3 million (15% of total public school enrollment) (National Center for Education Statistics, 2023). Nationally, securing and retaining special educators to work with these students has become increasingly difficult. In the 2020-21 academic year, 40 percent of public schools seeking to fill open special education teaching positions encountered challenges in filling those roles, marking a significant increase from the 17 percent reported in 2011-12 (Irwin et al., 2023).

The scope of a SET's responsibilities is immense and continually changing. Many report constraints related to paperwork and caseloads, insufficient administrative support, curriculum and technological resources, and inadequate professional development (Kozleski et al., 2000). These elements impact teachers' ability to provide high-quality services that support student achievement (Brunsting et al., 2014).

As a result of the teacher shortage, many school districts are forced to employ unqualified personnel, including long-term substitutes (Higher Education Consortium for Special Education, 2019). Specific populations of students are more disadvantaged by these shortages, including students in remote rural schools, high-poverty urban areas, and students with significant emotional and behavioral disorders (Albrecht et al., 2009; McLeskey et al., 2004).

Approximately 8% of SETs working with students who qualify for services under IDEA are not fully certified (U.S. Department of Education, 2023a). Students who require the most assistance lose critical learning opportunities as unqualified, new teachers struggle to figure out the job (Billingsley, 2004). In addition, teacher inexperience and turnover rates negatively impact student learning (Kini & Podolsky, 2016) and the organizational effectiveness of school systems (Smith & Ingersoll, 2004).

The challenge of retaining SETs disrupts the collaborative relationships established between school personnel and special educators. When a special education teacher leaves, those trusting, productive, and respectful relationships with general educators cease (McLeskey & Billingsley, 2008). New special educators must spend considerable time and energy reestablishing these relationships. This turnover also has a sizable impact on the sustainability of inclusive school reform, including schoolwide prevention and intervention efforts (Sindelar et al., 2006).

Conceptual Frameworks Used in Retention and Attrition Research

In the most recent analysis of the research literature, Billingsley and Bettini (2019) reviewed 30 studies from 2002 to 2017 that examined factors associated with SET attrition and retention, focusing on four major themes: (a) teacher preparation and qualifications, (b) school characteristics, (c) working conditions, and (d) teacher demographic and nonwork factors. This literature review built upon previous reviews (Billingsley, 1993, 2004; Brownell & Smith, 1993) completed before national standards-based accountability requirements created a new set of teacher qualifications and responsibilities (No Child Left Behind, 2002).

Researchers frequently used two conceptual frameworks to better understand and interpret the factors associated with special educators' intent to stay in or leave the profession.

The first was Brownell and Smith's (1993) model based on Bronfenbrenner's (1976) ecological systems theory of four interrelated systems. Bronfenbrenner's model examines how an individual's development is affected by their surrounding environments. Brownell and Smith (1993) adapted this model to understand teacher attrition and retention. They included (a) the microsystem (teacher characteristics and classroom variables), (b) the mesosystem (includes the microsystem, plus variables of workplace integration such as support and collegiality and conflicts in teachers' perceptions of their job responsibilities), (c) the exosystem (school district characteristics and educational policies), and (d) the macrosystem (cultural ideologies and influences, along with current economic conditions). This framework contributes to shaping this study by acknowledging that many factors influence a SET's career choices. While some of these factors are under the teacher's control, many more are associated with their broader external environment.

Billingsley (1993) proposed a second conceptual model that focuses on three factors that guide special educators' career decisions: external factors, employment factors, and personal factors. External factors (societal, economic, and institutional) indirectly impact teachers' career decisions as they happen outside the school environment. Employment factors (professional qualifications, work conditions, rewards, commitment, and employability) directly or indirectly impact teachers' career decisions. For example, Billingsley (1993) hypothesized that teachers working in appealing environments experience work rewards, which leads to increased commitment, resulting in a decision to stay employed. Finally, personal factors (retirement, life circumstances, priorities), both past and present, are likely to directly or indirectly influence teachers' decisions to stay or leave. The relationship between these factors is complex, and the influence of these variables on teachers' decision-making evolves as life circumstances and

priorities change. This framework helped to inform this study by exploring how employment factors, such as working conditions, lead to a SET's decision to leave the field. Billingsley (1993) believed that three levels of working conditions, including district environment, school environment, and work assignment, impact a SET's sense of reward and commitment to their job. The working conditions that affect their daily lives are thought to hold the greatest significance for their ultimate career decisions.

Research on Factors that Contribute to Special Educator Attrition and Retention

Early research on special educator retention and attrition was often piecemeal and lacked a clear definition of attrition, which led to faulty research designs and assumptions (Billingsley, 1993). However, several studies conducted in the 1990s significantly shaped the field of special education retention and attrition research and acted as a springboard for future research efforts. One of the first large-scale attrition studies used survival analysis to describe the career paths of 6,642 special education teachers hired in Michigan and North Carolina between 1972 and 1983 (Singer, 1992). This longitudinal study was the first to chart the career paths of beginning special educators, following them for up to 13 years or until they stopped teaching. Singer found that beginning special education teachers taught an average of 7 years before leaving, and teachers with higher standardized test scores were at a greater risk of leaving the profession.

Billingsley (1993) strengthened future attrition studies by providing more concrete definitions of the varying types of teacher turnover. The *stayers* are those teachers who remain in the same position in the same school as the year prior. The teaching *transfers* are those who leave special education for another position within the same school or district. Lastly, the *exiters* are those individuals who leave the teaching profession entirely. For instance, Boe et al. (1997) conducted the first national study that used quantitative data to estimate the number of teachers

for each turnover category. Their study provided information about how attrition rates differed among general and special educators. Using SASS and TFS data from 4,798 public school teachers, they found that special education teachers had a higher annual turnover rate when compared to general education teachers for both transfers among schools and exit attrition.

Another early significant attrition study conducted by Brownell et al. (1997) utilized phone interviews with 93 former Florida special education teachers to better understand the factors that lead to their attrition. They found that most special educators left the field due to poor working conditions but often stayed in education, usually moving to general education classrooms. Given the qualitative nature of their study, they were able to shed light on how various attrition factors interact, a feat that is not always captured well in quantitative research.

The following sections will examine the major themes from attrition research, including an in-depth look at the research on how working conditions impact SETs' decisions to leave the field.

Teacher Preparation and Qualifications

Given the persistent shortages in the special education teaching workforce (U.S. Department of Education, 2023b), researchers must continue to examine the factors contributing to retention and attrition. For example, researchers have studied whether elements of special education teachers' preparation (i.e., initial preparation and mentoring) and qualifications (certification and experience) were related to their attrition and retention.

Given that traditional university preparation programs and alternative pathways with fewer requirements can lead to special education teacher certification, it is vital to research the effects of these varying levels of preparation. Connelly and Graham (2008) analyzed Schools and Staffing Survey (SASS) and Teacher Follow-up Survey (TFS) data using quantitative measures

to determine whether elements of initial preparation predicted the odds that 168 early career special educators would stay in teaching. About 80% of special educators with more than ten weeks of student teaching stayed in education after one year, compared to 63% of those with fewer than ten weeks. They also found that other preparation components, such as coursework, did not significantly predict retention. Edgar and Pair (2005) conducted phone interviews with 149 graduates of their special education program. They found that 78% were still teaching in special education, yet those who graduated from the dual certification program (attaining both general and special education certificates) had a higher attrition rate of 28%, mainly transferring from special education to general education. In a similar study, Burnstein et al. (2009) surveyed graduates of Accelerate Collaborative Teacher, a year-long graduate credential program, and reported a 71% special educator retention rate after five years. Unfortunately, both the latter studies had low response rates with no comparison groups; thus, no significant conclusions about their results could be drawn.

Mentoring is the most common induction practice schools use to transition teachers into new positions (Billingsley et al., 2009). While research has shown that mentoring improves the retention of new general educators (Ingersoll & Strong, 2011), little evidence supports that this relationship exists for special educators (Billingsley, 2004). For example, Connelly and Graham (2009) discovered that mentoring did not predict attrition among early-career special educators. Conversely, in a qualitative study, Gehrke and McCoy (2007) interviewed seven stayers and three movers in their first year of teaching, and none of the movers referred to mentor support. In contrast, stayers emphasized formal and informal mentoring as vital to them.

A special education teacher's qualifications, such as certification and experience, play a role in attrition and retention. Analyzing SASS data, Conley and You (2017) discovered that

certified secondary special educators were less likely to intend to leave than their uncertified counterparts, which aligns with previous research (Billingsley, 2004). Past research has also suggested that attrition rates are higher for less experienced teachers and drop off until retirement age (Billingsley, 2004; Guarino et al., 2006). Boe et al. (2008) analyzed SASS and TFS data that looked at three types of attrition: leaving, moving, and transferring. They found significant differences in attrition rates between special and general educators throughout their careers. Exit attrition (leaving) was the highest early in the careers of both teacher groups and then declined. However, special education teacher exit attrition did not decline as much as their general education counterparts. Also, 19.7% of special educators moved in their first three years of teaching compared to only 13.1% of general educators, representing a significant difference.

School Characteristics

Staffing high-poverty urban and rural schools has long been a challenge. High-poverty schools often employ fewer certified special education teachers, and they rely more heavily on those who are emergency certified (Fall & Billingsley, 2011). While rural and urban schools vary geographically, both serve ethnically diverse students, students living in poverty, and struggling learners. Despite these facts, only some studies have examined how attrition relates to school demographics. Carver-Thomas and Darling-Hammond (2017) analyzed SASS and TFS data and found that special education attrition rates varied significantly based on the percentage of students of color in a school. For example, a nearly 20% attrition rate occurred in schools serving > 55% students of color, compared to an 11% attrition rate in schools serving < 10% students of color. Another study by Prater et al. (2007) surveyed 98% of district special education administrators in Utah and found that rural special education personnel left or moved at a lower rate than urban personnel (7.8% and 13.6%, respectively). Many studies have

examined school demographics of general educator attrition rates (race/ethnicity, urban/rural, and poverty), so future research should focus on how special education attrition relates to school demographics.

Teacher Demographics and Non-work Factors

Teacher demographics such as race and ethnicity have scarcely been examined in relation to attrition. Despite 47% of students with disabilities being people of color, in 2011-2012, only 18% of special educators were people of color (Billingsley et al., 2017). The special education workforce is substantially more White than its population of students. Existing research suggests that race-based barriers to college admission have contributed to low enrollments of people of color in teacher preparation programs (Scott, 2018). In addition, research with general educators suggests that working conditions are problematic for teachers of color, leading to higher attrition rates (Achinstein et al., 2010). However, a similar study has yet to be conducted with special educators.

Some non-work reasons special education teachers leave the profession are not preventable through intervention, such as health, child care, and family moves. Carver-Thomas and Darling-Hammond (2017) found that 'other personal life reasons' (i.e., pregnancy/child care, health, and caring for family) were reported by 42% of special educators as very important to their decisions to leave teaching. Conversely, some teachers leave for other careers. Boe et al. (2008) reported that 14.5% of special education teachers and 9.3% of general education teachers left the profession. However, whether their new careers were within or outside of education is unclear.

The Role of Working Conditions in Special Education Attrition

Many factors influence special educator attrition: some are difficult to avoid (i.e., personal factors), but others are more preventable, including work conditions. While no single concrete definition exists, working conditions can be broadly defined as "physical features...organizational structure, and the sociological, political, psychological and educational features of the work environment" (Ladd, 2009, p. 6). SETs have many complex responsibilities and struggle with work demands that are nearly impossible to fulfill (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). Research has consistently shown that working conditions are a powerful predictor of teachers' intentions to leave the field (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). For example, Kaff (2004) found that 48% of SETs who planned to leave reported that too many demands interfered with their ability to serve students effectively.

Caseload size and complexity

The overall number of students taught and the complexity of IEP caseloads are related to teachers' intent to stay or leave their positions (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). Studies have found that special educators who teach students with emotional and behavioral disorders are more likely to leave their positions. For example, Gilmour and Wehby (2020) discovered that working primarily with students with emotional behavioral disorders (EBD) significantly raises the likelihood of turnover. Additionally, SETs who teach students with EBDs are at greater risk of burnout, which can lead to a higher rate of attrition (Bettini et al., 2019; Park & Shin, 2020). In a recent focus group study (Hagaman & Casey, 2018), SETs identified that both the size and complexity of their caseloads caused "significant stress in day-to-day routines" (p. 286). Previous research has shown that caseload is correlated with SET attrition rates, and the intensity of students' needs can impact how SETs perceive their effectiveness (Russ et al., 2001).

Paperwork

Paperwork is a critical component of a SET's job, yet previous research suggests that these non-teaching responsibilities interfere with student instruction and may contribute to attrition (Billingsley, 2004). Paperwork is one of the non-instructional aspects most frequently mentioned by special educators (Berry, 2012). Nearly 24% of the 99 special educators surveyed who left an urban school district over three years indicated that paperwork was an important factor in their decision to leave (Billingsley, 2007). Several studies have also provided special educators' perspectives on paperwork. It has been found that paperwork is overwhelming, can contribute to a demanding workload, and can interfere with instructional time (Hagaman & Casey, 2018; Kaff, 2004). In one qualitative study of novice SETs, many described paperwork as "redundant, lengthy, and overwhelming" (Mehrenberg, 2013, p. 83). In an additional study, a significant portion of new SETs surveyed (76.1%, n = 872) expressed that routine tasks and paperwork moderately to substantially interfere with their teaching duties (Billingsley et al., 2004).

Role conflict and ambiguity

Previous research found that role conflict and ambiguity contribute to SET attrition (Brunsting et al., 2014; Crane & Iwanicki, 1986; Cross & Billingsley, 1994; Gersten et al., 2001). Role conflict happens when SETs are expected to perform tasks that are conflicting or impossible to complete within a reasonable timeframe, and role ambiguity results from their unclear job descriptions (Brunsting et al., 2014).

In a study by Cross and Billingsley (1994), role conflict and ambiguity were significant predictors of overall job satisfaction. Special educators reported significantly higher role conflict and ambiguity levels than their general education teacher counterparts. In another study, a survey

of Connecticut special educators (n=443) found that role conflict and ambiguity were significantly related to burnout (Crane & Iwanicki, 1986). The issues of role conflict and role ambiguity signal a need to update and reevaluate the job design of special educators (Major, 2012).

Support

Several social contexts, including school culture and support, have been previously found to predict teachers' intent to stay or leave (Billingsley, 2004). For SETs, a school culture of collective responsibility has been linked to an intention to stay, whereas it has shown little effect on general education teachers (Jones et al., 2013). Special educators must interact with and collaborate with many stakeholders to meet student needs. So, it is not surprising that their overall support ratings from others were associated with intent to stay (Berry, 2012; Kaff, 2004).

Studies examining global ratings of school administrator support discovered that SETs were more likely to intend to stay when they rated administrator support highly (Albrecht et al., 2009; Conley & You, 2017). In a study of general and special educators, principal support was shown to impact job satisfaction and overall job commitment (Littrell et al., 1994). Participants in this study cited emotional support by a principal as the most important type of support. In addition, some studies examined specific aspects of administrative support, such as appreciation, trust, and growth opportunities, and found that these were rated significantly higher for those teachers who planned to stay longer in their positions (Cancio et al., 2018; Prather-Jones, 2011). These findings on administrative support can be beneficial as they can be easily incorporated into daily interactions with special educators.

Not only is administrative support necessary for SET retention, but collegial support and collaboration are essential contributors to teachers' intent to stay or leave (Billingsley, 2004;

DeMik, 2008; Hagaman & Casey, 2018; Lopez-Estrada & Koyama, 2010). For example, strong relationships with colleagues have increased the likelihood that SETs will remain in their jobs (Jones et al., 2013). Daily access to educational technician support has been reported to increase the likelihood of SETs staying in their positions (Albrecht et al., 2009). Given these findings, it is reasonable to believe that a school district's ability to attract and retain education technicians may impact SET attrition.

A significant part of a SET's job is communicating and collaborating with parents and caregivers. This literature review uncovered no recent research on how parental support impacts attrition; however, it has been reported that parents can place unrealistic demands upon SETs (Kaff, 2004).

Pay

In the media, pay and compensation have widely been touted as reasons for teachers exiting the profession. As teacher pay is determined at the district level, teachers working in neighboring districts can bring home vastly different salaries (Dee & Wyckoff, 2013). Recently, differential pay for teaching in high-needs schools or shortage areas has effectively reduced attrition (Mason-Williams et al., 2020). For example, Clotfelter et al. (2008) reported that in North Carolina, \$1800 salary bonuses for SETs working in high-poverty schools reduced attrition by 17%. Similarly, Feng and Sass (2017) found that a loan forgiveness program in Florida that paid up to \$10,000 in student loan debt for novice special educators reduced attrition by more than 12%. The findings of both studies are supported by separate analyses of SASS data, in which special educators identified salary and benefits as a key critical reason for leaving (Berry et al., 2011; Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2017; Boe et al., 2008). Financial

incentives may be a cost-effective way to curb the high attrition costs (Milanowski & Odden, 2007).

Summary of the Literature

Special educators face a particularly challenging role, with demands that can be overwhelming and detrimental to their intent to stay in the profession. Research consistently underscores the role of working conditions in determining educators' intentions to leave, citing factors such as excessive workload, paperwork, caseloads, and compensation contributing to attrition (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2017; DeMik, 2008; Hagaman & Casey, 2018; Kaff, 2004). School culture, support, and collaboration are significant working conditions influencing SET attrition (Billingsley, 2004). Current research findings emphasize the importance of addressing working conditions to retain and support SETs effectively and mitigate attrition costs. Despite these longstanding research efforts, there remains a clear research-to-practice gap, given that SET attrition rates continue to be a glaring issue.

Within the above studies, two areas of significance should be addressed in future research: the use of qualitative methods and moving beyond 'intent-to-stay' research. Qualitative research has the potential to provide detailed support and a better understanding of previous findings. It can give us greater insight into the lives of special educators and the critical transition points that lead to attrition. Most researchers use quantitative methods to analyze survey data (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). Rather than utilizing large-scale survey data, in-depth interviews using open-ended questions can contribute to a complete picture of the career decisions of special educators. For example, limited studies investigate how special education teachers decide to leave; we know that the decision is not made in a single moment but over time (Clandinin et al., 2015). It is crucial to explore the conditions in which teachers leave, and qualitative research

methods can supply these contextualized accounts (Creswell & Poth, 2018). In addition, it is essential to explore further why SETs choose to leave and how to prevent their decision to exit the profession. Many studies have researched intent to leave, but few have investigated special education teachers who have left the profession. The degree to which intent predicts actual attrition may vary over a school year (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). In other words, a SET's expressed intention to quit their job may not always align with their real-life decision to leave. For example, SETs surveyed during the fall may have no intention of leaving, but if surveyed again in the spring, they could have a different answer.

Teacher attrition compromises the caliber of instruction and the quality of the education students receive (Boe et al., 1997; Nelson, 2001). This study is significant for several reasons. First, the participants are special educators who left the field, adding valuable information to the research base. Secondly, this study employed qualitative research methods to help acknowledge the role of working conditions in their exit from the field, providing contextualized accounts previously lacking in the literature. Findings are intended to provide detailed descriptions and insights for teachers, school administrators, and policymakers in special education.

CHAPTER 3

METHODOLOGY

This qualitative phenomenological research study explored the lived experiences of SETs who left the profession, specifically focusing on how working conditions contributed to their decision to leave. A phenomenological design allowed me to focus on former SETs who experienced the shared phenomenon of leaving the field due to working conditions. The following research questions guided the study:

- 1. What factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession?
- 2. How did the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession?
- 3. What improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of SETs?

In this chapter, I present the design and rationale of the phenomenological research methods, including a discussion of my role as the researcher. I review the participant recruitment procedures and data collection methods. In addition, I explain my data analysis process and conclude the chapter with a discussion of methodological limitations and ethical considerations.

Research Design and Rationale

This study used a qualitative phenomenological research design to understand the lived experiences of SETs who left the field due to working conditions. There is a significant need for qualitative research on SET retention and attrition, as historically, this research has been conducted using large-scale national survey data and questionnaires (Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). Qualitative research can examine a problem more closely by understanding and comprehending the complex components of a phenomenon. Encouraging teachers to share their

stories gives them a voice (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Unfortunately, in Billingsley and Bettini's most recent literature review (2019), only eight studies analyzed (out of thirty) used qualitative methods, and most reiterated what is already known about factors contributing to retention and attrition. The studies provided little to no new information that advanced the field.

Qualitative research can elaborate and contextualize the factors that contribute to SET attrition, and this study aims to do that by speaking directly to SETs who have recently left the field due to working conditions. Phenomenological research is specific to the experience being studied; thus, the results of this study cannot be generalized (Pinnegar & Daynes, 2007; Vagle, 2018). Instead of aiming for generalizability, phenomenological research emphasizes transferability, meaning detailed descriptions of the study context and participants are provided so that readers can determine the extent to which the findings might apply to other settings (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

In addition, given the continued issue of SET attrition, it was essential to explore why teachers choose to leave and how to prevent their decision to exit the profession. Most studies have researched intent to leave (Berry, 2012; DeMik, 2008; Hagaman & Casey, 2018; Kaff, 2004), but few have investigated special education teachers who have actually left the profession (Brownell et al., 1997). Understanding the teacher's perspective is necessary (McLeskey et al., 2004), so learning from those who have left the field is crucial. This study addressed a gap in the literature by interviewing SETs who had recently exited the profession.

Qualitative research examines a problem through understanding and comprehending a phenomenon's intricate components and relationships. Phenomenological research describes the common meaning individuals who experience the same phenomenon share (Creswell & Poth,

2018). This study sought SETs who had experienced the shared phenomenon of leaving the field of special education due primarily to working conditions.

Creswell & Poth (2018) identified seven central features of phenomenological studies, which I have summarized below:

- Highlighting a specific phenomenon for exploration, expressed as a single idea or concept,
- 2. An exploration of this phenomenon with a group of 3 to 15 individuals who have all experienced the central phenomenon,
- 3. A philosophical discussion around the basic ideas involved in conducting phenomenological research,
- 4. The researcher may have their own personal experiences with the phenomenon, so bracketing methods are used to identify any potential biases,
- 5. Interviewing individuals who have experienced the shared phenomenon is the primary method of data collection,
- 6. Data analysis seeks to summarize "what" the individuals have experienced and "how" they have experienced it,
- 7. Culminating the study by describing the "essence" of the experience for individuals, including the aforementioned "what" and "how."

Phenomenology involves viewing experiences through various lenses or perspectives to help understand the essence of a phenomenon. Two common approaches to phenomenology are hermeneutic (van Manen, 1990) and transcendental (Moustakas, 1994). This study used a transcendental approach, which focuses on bracketing out preconceptions and using participants' words to generate an essence of their lived experience (Moustakas, 1994). This approach fits the

purpose of the study as bracketing was crucial as I have had firsthand experience with the phenomenon. Additionally, preserving the participants' words and using verbatim quotes best encapsulates their lived experiences as former SETs.

A phenomenological research design was best suited for this study as I was interested in understanding the phenomenon of SET attrition more deeply and hoped to gain new perspectives using lived experiences that can impact future policies and procedures (Moustakas, 1994). A case study design was initially considered for this study but ultimately was deemed inappropriate as case studies are limited to a specific individual or group and utilize multiple pieces of data beyond interviews (Hancock & Algozzine, 2017). The research questions were also not focused on comparing subgroups of SETs who have left the field (i.e., general education transfers vs. leaving the teaching profession), which would have been more suited for a collective case study design.

Phenomenology allows the researcher to focus intensely on individuals' lived experiences, and the primary data collection method is in-depth interviews. In addition, as a former SET who recently left the profession, phenomenology explicitly encourages the researcher to discuss their personal experiences with the phenomenon. This level of researcher reflexivity made a phenomenological research design ideal for this dissertation study.

Role of the Researcher

Phenomenology was not only the most suitable method for this study, but it also encouraged an exploration of a phenomenon that held personal significance for the researcher. Having previously worked as a SET, I have experienced attrition firsthand. My departure from a middle school special education role in January 2020 marked the end of nearly a decade of teaching in middle and high school special education classrooms. The decision to leave the K-12

teaching profession entirely was challenging. By December 2019, I had reached a breaking point due to numerous challenging working conditions and submitted my formal resignation letter. I felt the burden of juggling multiple responsibilities in my SET position, often struggling to excel in any specific area due to the sheer number of tasks I had to manage. My Olympian efforts to wear the many "hats" of a special educator also became detrimental to my mental health. Later in this chapter, I will discuss how I used bracketing procedures to explicitly attempt to put aside my experiences and biases.

My lived experiences inspired me to advocate for reform in the special education teaching profession and, thus, led me to my dissertation topic. Given the lack of qualitative research on special education attrition, developing a study highlighting former SETs' voices was critical. As the research study's principal investigator, I recruited participants, conducted all interviews, and ensured the accuracy of the interview transcriptions. I coded and analyzed the data using a version of phenomenological data analysis. I then reported the findings of each research question categorized by theme, using verbatim excerpts from participant interviews.

Participants

The population for this study was former SETs who recently left the field. To be considered for the study, potential participants had to meet the following criteria: (a) voluntarily left the field of special education in the last five years due to working conditions, (b) transferred to a general education teaching position or left the field of education (not for retirement reasons) and (c) last taught special education in the State of Maine. Teachers who left their special education classroom to pursue an administrative role were not eligible for this study.

Participant Recruitment Procedures

This phenomenological study sought a minimum of three former SETs. Sample size in qualitative research generally suggests studying a small group of individuals because the researcher collects extensive data (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

Purposeful sampling techniques were used to obtain potential participants. Purposeful sampling requires the researcher to select participants for the study that will directly inform an understanding of the phenomenon being studied (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Previous research has indicated that about two-thirds of SETs who leave the field do so voluntarily (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2017; Billingsley & Bettini, 2019). The research questions were best explored by applying purposeful sampling procedures to obtain former SETs who fit into this statistic.

I used purposeful sampling methods to recruit four study participants by sending a recruitment email (Appendix A) and recruitment announcement (Appendix B) to the State of Maine Special Education Directors. I obtained their email addresses by contacting the Maine Department of Education for an updated directory, as the directory listed on their website was from the 2021-2022 school year (Appendix C). In the email to the Directors, I introduced my research study and briefly described the criteria for participation. I requested they forward the recruitment announcement to anyone they knew who may fit the criteria. The announcement contained a link to a Qualtrics form (Appendix D) for former SETs to fill out to determine whether they met the criteria to be potentially interviewed for the research study.

The first four Qualtrics respondents who met the participation criteria were contacted via email to schedule their first interview (Appendix E) and were provided a copy of the study's Informed Consent form (Appendix F). Each of the four respondents agreed to be interviewed for

the study. Participant demographics and narrative profiles of each former SET are detailed in Chapter 4.

Research Methods

The Three-Interview Series

This study utilized a three-interview series approach with each of the four participants to obtain a rich understanding of the lived experiences of special educators who left the field due to working conditions. A phenomenological approach to interviewing aims to explore the essence of the lived experiences of interviewees. Thus, it is not recommended to conduct a single interview; instead, conducting multiple interviews with each participant is a more favorable approach (Seidman, 2013).

In the three-interview approach, each interview serves a purpose by itself and within the series (Seidman, 2013). The first interview focused on each participant's teaching history. The second interview concentrated on their lived experiences regarding the working conditions of their former special education position(s). The final interview focused on reflecting on their special education career, specifically discussing supports they deemed essential to improve working conditions and increase SET retention. Each interview helped to provide the foundation for the next.

<u>Semi-Structured Interview Protocols</u>. Interviewing records experiences, self-understanding, and versions of the participant's world as the researcher strives to interpret the phenomena at a deeper level of analysis beyond ordinary depictions (Josselson, 2013). Fylan (2005) defines semi-structured interviews as conversations where the researcher has a general sense of what subjects will be explored. However, the dialogue can differ and may vary significantly among

interviewees. Semi-structured interviews provide an avenue to discuss sensitive topics to gain a genuine understanding of the research questions (Fylan, 2005).

I developed three semi-structured interview protocols related to the research questions (Appendix G). I also employed follow-up questioning to seek elaboration as needed (Seidman, 2013). During the interviews, I used a researcher's journal to memo my thoughts, note participants' nonverbal cues or unusual insights, and document the follow-up questions used.

Data Collection. In the data collection phase, individual interviews were carried out during February and March 2024 through the Zoom platform at a mutually agreed-upon time between each participant and me. Before commencing each interview, the consent process was reviewed with the participant. Each interview lasted 30-110 minutes. The three interviews for each participant were spaced out three to seven days from one another. All interviews were audio recorded and transcribed using Zoom. I reviewed all transcripts to ensure accuracy and to remove any identifiable information. My handwritten researcher notes were converted to electronic notes, and hard copies of the notes were destroyed within 48 hours of each interview.

Data Analysis

In phenomenological research, the essence of the lived experiences shared by participants is identified through rigorously structured analysis methods. I utilized a version of Moustakas' (1994) phenomenological data analysis method for this study. In this section, I detail my data analysis process.

Reviewed Transcripts

I began the data analysis process by listening to each interview's audio recordings to ensure the transcribed data's accuracy and completeness. I corrected any errors and removed any identifiable information from the transcripts. By listening to each interview and reviewing the

transcriptions, I began to identify emerging themes from the data. This was a time-intensive task as there were 12 interviews conducted for this study, totaling nearly 12 hours of audio.

Bracketing

As a researcher investigating special education teacher attrition, I acknowledged my departure from the special education field due to challenging working conditions. Despite my personal experiences, I actively engaged in bracketing, a process where I attempted to set aside my feelings and biases to maintain objectivity in my study (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Recognizing that my own experience was just one perspective among many, I ensured that my research remained focused on the diverse range of experiences of other special educators.

In the bracketing process, as a researcher, I regularly documented my thoughts, feelings, and reflections throughout the research journey. This reflective practice allowed me to consciously set aside my perspectives and commit to more objectively exploring the phenomenon (Moustakas, 1994). I wanted to make sure I explicitly bracketed certain parts of my personal experiences as a special educator, such as feeling the burden of juggling the multiple roles of a SET and the impact that my last SET position had on my mental health.

For example, below is an excerpt from my researcher's journal. I wrote it after a particularly emotional interview with one of the study participants, who revealed the significant mental health impact that their SET job had on them.

It was really difficult to hear what was said in the first interview. I was almost in tears at one point. It's important to feel compassion for their reflection. I related to their experiences so much. I think that frequently reminding myself to focus on their experiences and what they are sharing with me will help me set aside, as much as possible, my own experiences and biases.

By intentionally reflecting on my experiences throughout the research process, I actively worked to suspend my judgments. I bracketed so as not to assume anything about the research data. Phenomenological research methods seek to set aside biases, but it is impossible to eliminate them (Peoples, 2021).

First-Cycle Coding

I began by coding the first interviews of all participants before moving on to the second and third interviews. This allowed me to focus on identifying emerging themes for the research question, as each of the three interviews addressed a separate research question. During my initial coding round, I read through each interview transcript once and highlighted significant statements (meaningful quotes) related to the research questions. I coded these significant statements using in-vivo codes to capture the essence of the raw data (Saldana, 2021). In-vivo codes contribute to a deeper analysis as they preserve the participants' own words. It was important for me to utilize in-vivo coding as it supported my bracketing processes. I was focused on the participants' words so as not to have my own experiences influence the essence of the participants' transcriptions.

As I read each transcript, I employed a thought-by-thought unit analysis method, segmenting each participant's responses into distinct thoughts and then coding each thought segment. This approach was preferred over line-by-line analysis, as I wanted to keep a contextualized account of the participants' words intact. Assigning a code to each line of data would not have been an appropriate data analysis method for this study. The initial in-vivo codes helped to provide an understanding of how participants experienced the phenomenon.

Second-Cycle Coding

After the first round of coding, I went back through the data and used descriptive codes to group the initial in-vivo codes into emerging themes. Table 3.1 shows how I grouped in vivo codes into descriptive codes that identified the study's emerging themes. This process removed repetition and grouped similar aspects of the participants' experiences.

Table 3.1 Coding categories and emerging themes

	In vivo codes	Descriptive codes (Emerging Themes & Sub- themes)
Research Question 1	IEP expectations, legal requirements, regulations, meeting the timelines, no prep time, work at home, more and more things, paperwork needs to be perfect, a lot of work, little benefit, meaningless	Paperwork The volume of paperwork Paperwork is often meaningless Lack of time during contracted hours to complete paperwork
	Interpersonal conflicts, pushback from Ed Techs, not trained, low pay, can't give the guidance they need, being held responsible, absence of staff, understaffed, supervision, calling out, more work than the kids	Educational Technicians Navigating how to supervise and manage other adults Dealing with chronic absenteeism and turnover Training educational technicians
	Demands of parents, immediacy, families became more challenging, not valued for expertise, dictating, potential litigation, please parents, keep parents happy	Parents Pressure to appease parents Increased threat of litigation
	Incredible oversight, new agendas, insulting, they don't have a solution, desensitized, helplessness, nit-picking, not strong, their missions diverged from each other, tug of war, management styles	Administrative Support Not listening to and addressing SETs' concerns Overly critical administration Having "two bosses"
	Mental health, a shift in society, intensity of cases, complexity of student needs, Safety Care, behavior issues, pure chaos in the building	Increase in student mental health needs

Table 3.1 Continued.

Research Question 2	Failure, really difficult, pulling from different directions, could be doing better, impossible to do better, best practices, demands, crying, felt so guilty, systematic issues, overwhelming, ineffective, huge caseload, volume of work, not sustainable, not a good teacher Life-saving move, medical issues, anxiety, blood pressure, family was angry with me, weighed on me, exhausted, too much to bear	The belief they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done Feelings of failure Unreasonable expectations of what a SET should do Impact on personal life and health
Research Question 3	Streamline, reorganize, restructure, make it relevant, IEP coordinator, better balance, two roles, additional training and support, caseloads too high, more resources	Make the job more sustainable Separate teaching and case management role Address the caseload numbers and student intensity Have more support for the supervision of Educational Technicians
	Hiring more teachers, not employing enough people, fair wages, trained	Adequate staffing
	Stipend, competitive pay, fair wages	Compensation
	Listen to teachers, an understanding of special education, emotional support, administrators who value special education	Administrative Support
	RTI, early intervention, no one to do interventions	Stronger MTSS framework
	Better training, PD opportunities	Worthwhile training opportunities

I reread the significant statements and in vivo codes for each descriptive code and determined additional patterns that resulted in sub-themes. By identifying sub-themes, I provided a richer, more accurate description of the overall research question themes. Table 3.2 provides an

example of how I analyzed significant statements, first using in vivo codes and then grouping them into themes and sub-themes using descriptive codes.

Table 3.2 An example of coded significant statements

Significant Statements with in vivo codes underlined	Descriptive Codes (Emerging Themes & Sub-themes)
"A big difference over my career is the <u>immediacy</u> of [communication]."	Parents ↓
"There's just so much, I feel, expectation to just sort of push kids through and keep parents happy."	Pressure to appease parents
"I think the partnership with families became much more challenging."	

To summarize the findings of each research question, I wrote textural and structural descriptions of the data using verbatim examples from the interview data to describe the emerging themes (Moustakas, 1994). A textural description captures "what" the study participants experienced with the phenomenon. A structural description seeks to describe "how" the experience happened.

The "Essence" of the Phenomenon

In my final data analysis stage, I developed a composite description that incorporated textural and structural descriptions to describe the phenomenon of SETs leaving the field due to working conditions (Creswell & Poth, 2018). By weaving together participants' voices with my interpretive insights, I sought to convey the essence of the phenomenon in a way that honored the complexity and nuance of their experiences while also shedding light on broader systemic issues within the field of special education. I conclude Chapter 4 with a comprehensive summary of the common significance that study participants attached to their experiences of leaving the special education profession.

Validation & Trustworthiness Strategies

Several validation strategies were employed to ensure the study was rigorous and credible, including researcher reflexivity, member checking, and negative case analysis (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Researchers should position themselves in qualitative research by telling the reader their background and how it informs their interpretation of the information in the study (Creswell & Poth, 2018; Vagle, 2018). I utilized a researcher's journal to help bracket my own experiences from what was being studied and eliminate potential biases. In addition, I included information on my personal experiences with the phenomenon earlier in this chapter.

Member checking was used to solicit study participants' views of the credibility of the study findings and interpretation (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). I shared a copy of interview transcripts with individual participants to ensure their accuracy. They were given up to one week to reply with corrections or redactions. Three participants responded, with one requesting a few minor redactions of possibly identifiable information. Additionally, at the end of the data analysis stage, I shared a chart of the emerging themes with each participant; participants provided no further corrective feedback.

Negative case analysis, a validation measure used to search for and discuss data elements that contradict any emerging patterns and themes, was used (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Through qualitative coding and data categorization, I identified any negative cases better to understand their significance within the greater research questions.

This study's trustworthiness was maintained through a detailed audit trail and purposeful sampling. I kept a detailed record of participant recruitment and interview scheduling. In contrast to a random sampling strategy, this study employed purposeful sampling. To be considered for the study, potential participants had to meet the following criteria: (a) voluntarily left the field of

special education in the last five years due to working conditions, (b) transferred to a general education teaching position or left the field of education (not for retirement reasons) and (c) last taught special education in the State of Maine. By instituting strict criteria for participants, the study's research questions could be answered with greater validity.

Ethical Considerations

Several ethical considerations were taken during this study. Upon IRB approval, study participants were recruited through purposeful sampling techniques, and informed consent forms were distributed to all participants. Each interview was audio recorded, and the participants were encouraged to skip any questions they did not feel comfortable answering.

Confidentiality was maintained throughout all stages of data collection and analysis. All data was stored on a password-protected computer. I selected a pseudonym for each participant. This pseudonym was used to identify all data collected from each participant. Participants' real names were never used in data collection, analysis, or future publications arising from the research.

The interviews were audio recorded on Zoom and saved directly to my computer for transcription purposes. Audio recordings and transcripts were removed from Zoom within 72 hours after the interview. I reviewed the transcriptions for accuracy and removed any identifiable data, such as the names of specific school districts or colleagues. Handwritten researcher notes were converted to electronic notes, and hard copies were destroyed within 48 hours of the interview.

Summary

This chapter described the research methodology used to examine the lived experiences of SETs who left the field due to working conditions. A rationale for the research design was

discussed, along with a description of the data collection and analysis procedures. Validation and trustworthiness strategies, along with ethical considerations were presented. In the next chapter, I discuss the findings of the study.

CHAPTER 4

FINDINGS

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological research study was to understand the lived experiences of special education teachers who left the field and to discover how working conditions contributed to their decision to leave. A phenomenological design allowed me to focus on former special education teachers who experienced the shared phenomenon of leaving the field due to working conditions. The following research questions guided this study:

- 1. What factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession?
- 2. How did the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession?
- 3. What improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of SETs?

This chapter begins with a narrative description of the four participants. Next, the major findings of each research question are presented and organized using themes that emerged from participants' interview responses. The chapter concludes with a description of the "essence" of the lived experience of special educators who left the field due to working conditions, and lastly, a general summary of the chapter.

Participants

The four participants in this study were former Maine special education teachers who had left the field within the last five years due to working conditions. Upon receiving IRB approval from the University of Maine, I emailed all State of Maine Special Education Directors, asking them to share the study recruitment information with anyone they knew who might meet the criteria. Four eligible participants completed the recruitment questionnaire and were contacted

to schedule their first interview. Pseudonyms were used to protect the confidentiality of the participants. Table 4.1 below describes the participant demographics, which are followed by individual narrative participant profiles.

Table 4.1 Participant Demographics

Pseudonym	Gender	Years of Special Education Teaching Experience	Last Special Education Teaching Role	Current Role
David	Male	26	High School Life Skills	General Education - High School ELA Interventionist
Emma	Female	14	High School Social- Emotional Behavior Classroom	General Education - High School Alternative Education
Lucy	Female	4	K-8 Resource Room	General Education - Middle School ELA Interventionist
Natalie	Female	28	High School IEP Coordinator	Left K-12 public education

David

David spent 26 years as a special education teacher, working at middle and high school levels. Education was not his first choice of career, though. After graduating from high school, he worked in business for a year and then went to college to pursue a medical degree. When he realized that being a doctor wasn't what he wanted to do, he got a "day job" as a substitute teacher and tutor and later fell into an educational technician position. At that point, he joked, "Can't be that hard to be a teacher. What do I have to do to get to that point?" He began taking night classes to fulfill the state's teaching certification requirements and started working at his

first special education teaching job. Throughout his special education career, he taught in resource rooms and behavior and life skills classrooms, in addition to co-teaching alongside general education teachers. His decision to leave special education was truly a "life-saving" move, as the job demands became too overwhelming. Reflecting on his career in education, he said, "It wasn't something I ever saw myself doing and, now I look back, and I can't imagine there was anything that I should have been doing other than this."

Emma

Emma worked as a special education teacher for 14 years in self-contained behavior classrooms at the middle and high school levels. She didn't pursue an education degree in college. It wasn't until she started substitute teaching that she decided special education was the career for her. She took classes to become conditionally certified and added, "I think I probably have more life experience than your average special ed teacher," as she had special needs children at home. Emma described herself as a "really tough, but fair" special education teacher. She believed that "you cannot expect kids to give you much academically or emotionally if they don't think you care about them...and so, you have to really invest yourself in that." Emma made the difficult decision to leave special education due to a "confluence of factors" that made her feel like she was "truly getting burnt out." She became emotional when giving her departing words in the final interview, "I'm sorry. I still really miss it. I really miss it."

Lucy

Lucy spent four years as a K-8 special education teacher. Before becoming a teacher, she ran a daycare for several years. She felt called to special education after working with some children with Autism at her daycare, along with the challenges she witnessed in school for her child with ADHD. Lucy said, "...special education just kind of fascinated me, like I wanted to

know more about it, especially watching my son." She went on to receive her Master's in Special Education and moved to Maine, landing her first special education teaching job as a K-4 Resource Room teacher. During her first year in the position, she had 12 students and supervised one educational technician. She described it as "certainly manageable" and added, "I actually had planning time that year. I had lunch." As time went on, her job requirements drastically changed. In her final year in the position, she was responsible for 47 students in grades K-8 and supervised nine educational technicians. Lucy resigned from her SET job mid-year and moved into a literacy interventionist general education position at a different school. She hopes to return to special education one day: "Hopefully, I'll go back, just not under those conditions."

Natalie

Natalie worked in special education for 28 years, most of that time being at the high school level. She went to college to be a social studies teacher, but after getting a job as an educational technician at a special purpose private school, she "fell in love with these really tough kids." Natalie took classes to be conditionally certified and eventually got her Master's in Special Education. During her career, she worked in the resource room setting and as an IEP Coordinator. As both the volume of work and the mental health needs of students continued to increase, she found that the job was no longer sustainable, saying, "kind of all of the factors came together at once, and it was time to go." Reflecting on her career in special education, she fondly said, "I sort of fell onto this path, and I wouldn't change it for the world because I love the variability, trying to figure out how kids' brains work and what they need."

Findings

The following presentation of findings is organized by research question, with associated themes described in detail using the voices of participants. Table 4.2 below displays the study's emerging themes and sub-themes.

Table 4.2 Emerging themes by research question

Research Question	Themes/Sub-themes
#1: What factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession?	Paperwork The volume of paperwork Paperwork is often meaningless. Lack of time during contracted hours to complete paperwork Educational Technician Supervision Navigating how to supervise and manage other adults Dealing with chronic absenteeism and turnover Training educational technicians Parents Pressure to appease parents Increased threat of litigation Administrative Support Not listening to and addressing SETs' concerns Overly critical administration Having "two bosses" Increase in student mental health needs
#2: How did the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession?	Belief that they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done Feelings of failure Unreasonable expectations of what a SET should do Impact on personal life and health
#3: What improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of SETs?	Make the job more sustainable Separate teaching and case management roles Address the caseload numbers and student intensity Have more support for the supervision of Educational Technicians Adequate staffing Compensation Administrative support Stronger MTSS framework Worthwhile training opportunities

Research Question 1

What factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession?

Each participant was asked to detail the specific factors that influenced their decision to leave the special education field. From the interview process, the following themes emerged (a) paperwork, (b) educational technician supervision, (c) parents, (d) administrative support, and (e) an increase in student mental health needs. Findings for each theme and subsequent sub-themes are included in the following section.

<u>Paperwork</u>. During interviews with each participant, it was apparent that the paperwork burden weighed heavily on their decision to leave their special education teaching jobs.

The volume of paperwork. The sheer amount of paperwork that needs to be completed as part of a SET's job duties makes the position difficult to manage. David talked at length about the evolution of special education paperwork. Reflecting on the beginning of his career, he said:

The paperwork was not as onerous as it became over the years. I mean, we would have IEPs that were four pages long at the Junior High School. There were five at the High School because there was a transition page...you'd have that five-part or four-part carbon copy paper...and you'd have to press down really hard so it would go through...you'd have an hour-long meeting, you'd pass around a piece of paper, everybody would have a page to do on the IEP and you would do it during the meeting and there was no written notice.

He also stated that as time went on, "the expectations of the IEP morphed a bit and they became longer, as you know, legal requirements inserted themselves into the process...you have to do more I dotting and t crossing." For David, being a life skills teacher also meant writing IEPs with, "many more goals and objectives."

In Emma's last special education position, she was required to complete various paperwork, including writing IEPs, behavior plans, incident reports, and progress monitoring student goals. She stated that "it was not uncommon for me to spend two to three hours once everybody left the building...to do the legal paperwork."

Lucy experienced similar time commitments when it came to the required paperwork. In her last year in the position, she had over 40 students on her caseload and was responsible for writing IEPs, written notices, advanced written notices, and progress reports. She recalled a conversation with the administration where she expressed her struggles with completing the necessary paperwork:

I was like, "I'm floundering. There's so much paperwork and I'm working till 10:00 at night. I'm getting up at 4:00 in the morning...I don't spend time with my family because I'm writing all of these written notices and advanced written notices."

Natalie's role, as an IEP coordinator, was to take on some of the paperwork that would have been traditionally done by the classroom SET. Some of what she was responsible for included sending out all advanced written notices for IEP meetings, writing classroom observations, reviewing IEP goals with case managers, and conducting academic testing for student IEP re-evaluations. She remarked that she "doesn't understand how a district can function without a person like me in the building...that takes a lot off the special educators back."

The volume of paperwork required for SETs is overwhelming. From writing IEPs to behavior plans and progress reports, David, Emma, Lucy, and Natalie were burdened by extensive documentation requirements. This paperwork consumed significant time outside of

their regular working hours and detracted from time spent with students and families, contributing to their exit from the profession.

<u>Paperwork is often meaningless.</u> All participants recognized that paperwork was an inevitable part of the job, and two questioned its real purpose. David stated:

I guess it's not the paperwork itself...I mean everyone has paperwork in a professional job. I think that in special ed when you have been doing it for a while it just feels like...some of it is so inane, so paperwork for the sake of paperwork.

Emma shared similar views on the meaningfulness of paperwork, specifically, she believes the purpose behind the IEP has changed in recent years:

In general, the field has changed more about responding to, like, potential litigation and just trying to keep up instead of really providing the interventions that the IEP becomes almost a meaningless legal document...the amount of paperwork that we are asked to do is incredible and I wouldn't have a problem with it if I saw a direct benefit to students and I find very little direct benefit to students.

She added that "we put [the IEP] together, what we think looks great, and it's not really what we're able to provide...and I think that certainly has changed from my earlier years."

These responses reveal that participants believed that spending time completing paperwork is deflating when there is no perceived value to it. Given that their special education jobs were multifaceted, completing meaningless paperwork further detracted from their goal of supporting students through high-quality teaching and intervention.

<u>Lack of time during contracted hours to complete paperwork</u>. Even though paperwork was a requirement of the job, study participants remarked that they often had no time during the school day to work on it.

When asked when he found time to work on his paperwork, David mentioned what was written in the teacher's contract: "Contractually, we have to have a duty-free period...you couldn't possibly do that in life skills." He mentioned that some of his Ed Techs would encourage him to leave the classroom to find a quiet place to do paperwork: "You need to go, we've got this."

As a self-contained behavior teacher, Emma joked that her lunch was at 2:30 and her prep period at 3:00. She said, "I don't know any self-contained teacher, whether you're behavior or functional life skills, who really gets your prep." She also echoed what was in her contract, "You know, it's put in your schedule but you really can't leave [your classroom] if your Ed Techs are out and there are no subs." With no time to complete paperwork during the day, Emma dedicated several hours after every school day to this task.

Lucy recognized that there wasn't a quick solution to the paperwork problem, but she also noted, "But there's no time...I mean, I didn't even get a lunch break. I ate with students...I had no planning time."

While Natalie's job as an IEP Coordinator was a more nontraditional special education job, she remarked that in one of her first SET jobs, the school provided "two prep periods...one prep period because they had to prep instruction just like everybody else and then they received another period because they had to do case management, which is all of that paperwork." She also added that, "prep time is sorely lacking in this country."

The participants' responses make clear the discrepancy between contractual obligations and reality. Most of the former SETs didn't have time during the day to complete their required paperwork, underscoring the imbalance inherent to their workload. They stayed busy managing

all other aspects of their jobs during the day, leaving paperwork to be completed outside their working hours.

Educational Technician Supervision. Aside from the teaching and case management responsibilities, SETs are oftentimes responsible for more people than just the students on their caseload. Managing other adults in their classrooms was a nuanced element that added to an already complex job.

Navigating how to supervise & manage other adults. When talking about past experiences with their educational technicians, most participants struggled to define their role as a supervisory one. David said:

It's hard because you're not the boss of them, yet you're responsible for what they do. So you know, they're your colleagues, yet...when they mess up...you know, that kind of reflects back on you, on maybe your lack of oversight or your lack of management.

Whether it is stated or whether it is even true, it's how you would feel as a special ed teacher.

David also spoke about the interpersonal conflicts among Ed Techs that he often faced and that he felt ill-equipped to deal with those issues:

I don't think in my training I really ever had a people management class, so you kind of learn on the fly and maybe there were some techniques that I was lacking in, but I found working with adults more difficult than working with the children.

He added that it was a daily part of his job to navigate all of the interpersonal conflicts and that during his first year in the life skills position, "there were techs who hated each other that were in the same room...the staff were more work than the kids in that instance."

Emma experienced similar ambiguity in her role as supervisor:

You know, you're not being compensated or trained how to supervise people, but you're being held responsible when they're not doing their job right...you should be responsible for supervising and training the people under you, but you're not really in a supervisory capacity, you know, by the teacher contract and you're not given training about how you should supervise these people. They sort of just assume that you're going to have this natural talent for supervising...and you can't hold them accountable, right?

Lucy's biggest concern when it came to how to navigate supervising her educational technicians was that there was simply no time for it:

On a daily basis I could have been anywhere in the building in a Safety Care situation, or de-escalation situation with a student...during that time, you know from 8:00 to 3:00, I'm not available to any of my ed techs, because I'm all over the building. So a very deflated group of people, because I can't even give the guidance that they needed.

In Natalie's position as IEP coordinator, she was the direct supervisor for all the school's educational technicians. She stated, "It was tricky, right, because I was not an administrator, but I was given the supervisory responsibilities." Those responsibilities included writing their yearly evaluations, providing their new employee orientation, creating their schedules, and, if there were problems, meeting with them at the lower level to address those issues.

Supervision's impact on the participants' everyday work was paramount—notably, the unclear expectations associated with educational technician supervision. There appeared to be a fine line between colleague and supervisor that most study participants found difficult to navigate. David's response might best summarize the challenges related to this role: "I found working with adults more difficult than working with the children."

<u>Dealing with chronic absenteeism and turnover</u>. A recurring theme during our interviews was the impact of the constant turnover and absenteeism of educational technicians. In his last life skills position, David supervised four educational technicians and would rotate weekly which students they worked with. He said:

I would try to set [the schedule] up a week ahead, so that staff kind of knew what was in store, so they would know which day to call out...which was something that you had to deal with almost on a daily basis, you know, staff absenteeism.

Emma added that:

It could start as early as something like 6:00 or 6:30 in the morning with a text from an Ed Tech, "I'm going to be out today," and it was so common for that to happen, it was like a daily part of my existence...so then the planning in my mind on the way to work about what are these other commitments that I need to make today and how am I going to juggle around the, you know, the absence of staff.

Emma also experienced a lot of turnover in her classroom, "I can't say that I ever ended up with the same team of Ed Techs in a year." That constant turnover made it "difficult to develop a classroom culture." In the later years of her teaching career, her school district no longer allowed SETs to help with the hiring process so, "you just got Ed Techs assigned to you" whether they were a good fit for your program or not.

Lucy echoed similar challenges with managing the schedule for her educational technicians and having to make adjustments first thing in the morning:

Lots of times it was scheduled changes for the day because somebody was out sick...that's a pretty typical day with, you know, when you have nine Ed techs to

supervise, there's gonna be at least one or two of them out. So that was rescheduling schedules, that was my favorite game.

While Lucy also saw her fair share of turnover over the years, she did express pleasure in getting to "hand pick [her educational technicians] over the years."

Navigating the challenges of frequent staff absenteeism and turnover took a toll on the former SETs. It put added pressure on them to find coverage and revise schedules while also doing their best to uphold the services required by their students' IEPs. The participants would have preferred consistency and reliability from their staff from year to year.

<u>Training Educational Technicians</u>. Many of the study participants expressed the need for educational technicians to be trained. However, the SETs often lacked the time and resources to do it themselves, or staff were unwilling to conform to their directions.

David strived to ensure that his students were getting the specially designed instruction written in their IEPs, but when he had to hand over the direct instruction reins to his educational technicians, it didn't always go as planned, "you send them off with the ed techs and hope that the ed techs carry through with what you want to happen." He said it became increasingly difficult when:

Parents would say, "Well, how come this didn't happen?" And you'd say, "Well yeah, I wanted that to happen," but...that was tough. I think that was the point where I started thinking this may not be a tenable job for the long term and this is after 25 years of teaching.

David further elaborated that in his last position as a life skills teacher, some of his educational technicians "wanted to do things their own way" rather than follow his directives. This created

more work for him, and he stated, "In a lot of instances, you know, I didn't say it, but I would act like, 'well, you know, fine, I'll just do it myself because I know it will get done."

As a high school behavior teacher, Emma had to plan for a variety of grade levels and courses to help her students earn their credits. She talked about the complexities of having her educational technicians support academic instruction:

I could be teaching as many as 13 different sections...right, I'm not actually teaching all of those, you physically can't. So sometimes, there also was the supervision and trying to explain like, "Okay, here is this reading assignment and this student needs to work on comprehension and here's how you're going to do that," and "Here are different interventions, this approach is not going to work for this other student." It's just, there's no magic pill, and I realized, in terms of supervision, trying to figure out how much any one ed tech could take on because they all have different skills...it's like having more students.

In the final year of her SET position, Lucy was no longer the person delivering academic instruction to her students. She discussed the extra work involved for her and her educational technicians:

Now you're up to nine ed techs, also part of that reason because you're not teaching, so now you're also trying to put these people who aren't really trained into an academic position...trying to hope for the best...because you don't even have time to train them and do it the right way.

She also expressed frustration because of her literacy background: "I should have been the one working with them [the students]." She went on to say about her educational technicians, "I'm not saying that they couldn't do it; I just don't think they were trained for it."

The participants' responses highlight the need for educational technicians trained to support academic instruction. The former SETs felt conflicted when leaving their staff in charge of direct instruction as they often lacked the expertise or training. Because the study participants entered the special education field to teach and work directly with students, delegating teaching tasks left them feeling disconnected from their original intentions.

<u>Parents</u>. The involvement and demands of parents became an overwhelming contributing factor to some study participants' decision to leave the profession.

<u>Pressure to appease parents</u>. Participants noted that they felt increased pressure to succumb to parents' demands, even if they didn't believe it was in the student's best interests.

When asked about the most challenging parts of his last special education position, David said, "trying to reconcile the demands of parents with the constraints of the resources." He added that it became difficult to "try to make everybody happy and still provide the appropriate programming for the child."

David's time and frequency on parent communication significantly increased in his last life skills position. He stated, "Because those kids are very involved, rightfully, their parents are very involved, and some try to micromanage things...some parents would need a little more assurances and updates and communication than others." David added that "a big difference over my career is the immediacy of [communication]," pointing to parent emails and texts.

Emma also sensed a shift occurring in the landscape of education, which focused more and more on meeting parents' expectations:

There's just so much, I feel, expectation to just sort of push kids through and keep parents happy. So, parents who are advocating for more, their kids will get more. Doesn't mean their kid needs more, it means that administrations don't want to rock the boat with these

parents. So what that means is you, as a teacher, have to make these weird choices you don't like to make.

During one of her interviews, Lucy shared an example of her administrator putting her in a precarious situation with a parent:

I just felt like I just didn't feel a lot of support from her. We ran into some big situations where, with a parent, the parent has every right to, like, suggest things...she bowed down to this parent so much that he actually wrote the goals on my IEP that has my name signed on it. Goals that I would never write because they one, weren't attainable, and two, don't follow the logic, the order of learning how to read and encode.

She then added:

We want to please parents, but we also want to be honest with parents about their student's outcomes, and I felt like she just didn't want to argue with this parent, so she was going to do anything to get him off of her back. But then, it was on my back.

Natalie stated, "When I started in special ed, I loved helping parents...by the end, I did not like that part of my job anymore." She expressed similar frustrations with the changing dynamics of parent relationships:

Over the years, I think the partnership with families became much more challenging. I've had parents say to me, "You know, I pay your salary. You have to do what I say." Or parents coming in and dictating, "No, you will do this, this, and this" and you're kind of like, well, wait a minute, I'm the one with the degree...and so it really began to feel like I wasn't being valued for the expertise that I had. I think schools themselves are so overburdened that it's easier to just be like, yeah, we'll do whatever the parent wants versus sort of trying to hold a line.

The former SETs faced overwhelming pressure from parents, compelled to meet demands despite conflicting with students' best interests. These pressures contributed to their decision to leave the profession.

<u>Increased threat of litigation</u>. A few study participants cited that the emphasis on having perfect paperwork was due to the fear of litigation.

David expressed frustration with having less time to focus on lesson planning because "you're working on this paperwork to make sure that you know that it, when it ends up in court, that it's perfect and we're able to prevail because of the paperwork."

Emma echoed similar thoughts, adding:

If you have a parent of a special ed student who has influence or money, or there's any concern that this parent is going to get litigious, that student gets superior services over maybe a student with higher needs, who nobody is worried that the parent is going to do or say anything.

She stated, "That also contributes to burnout because you're spending a lot of effort on perhaps a student who needs a lot less support."

These shared experiences help to illustrate the influence that parents can have on special education services. Participants discussed the increased pressure placed upon SETs to write the IEP, a legally binding document, at a high level. Internal conflict arose when the former SETs were made to write IEPs that did not align with the level of services their students required.

Administrative Support. One theme to emerge from the interview process was an overall lack of administrative support. Each participant shared that unsupportive or overbearing administrators played a key role in their decision to leave the field of special education.

Not listening to and addressing SETs' concerns. Three of the study participants discussed at length their struggles with getting administrators to address their concerns regarding their working conditions. Emma began feeling so overwhelmed with the demands of her job that she requested a meeting with her special education director:

I wrote the special ed director an email saying that I was, you know, having a difficult time and explained how much I was working and said that my department chair suggested that I meet with her...I don't really remember all of the details of that conversation. I was really just trying to explain everything that I was trying to do and the needs of the students, and why it was taking me so much time every day. And she mostly just kept asking questions like, "What are you trying to do?" I started to feel defensive, there wasn't an offer...an acknowledgment, or an awareness, of like, "How long have you doing this?" or "How is this different than what you've experienced before?"

She said to me, "You know when I was a special ed teacher, I would work late at night because I thought my students deserved everything I had to give them." I was just so shocked like she didn't really know my reputation. I also think my students deserve the best. I'm having a hard time giving that to them right now.

Emma went on to share more details about that meeting with her special education director:

After this encounter with her special education director, Emma said, "I probably spent about three weeks trying not to cry on my way to work every day, which is a very unusual feature for me."

Lucy recalled her frustrating conversations with administrators, "There is no solution to the problem. As much as you can bring it to admin or the special education director or the assistant director, they don't have a solution. And, so you're just expected to keep going." She added that:

As the time went on, like, there's this desensitization...all of these upper people know all these struggles are going on. They don't know what to do about it, and then they just start closing the doors like they're not receptive to anything...you sound like you're a complainer, but you're struggling to get through the day.

Lucy repeatedly referenced the "hopelessness" that she felt from her administrators, "I just feel like, if the hopelessness is above you, too, the like, 'we can't do anything' and 'we can't fix it,' it just pervades everything."

When Natalie was asked to reflect on her decision to leave her job, she recalled conversations she had with administration regarding the sheer volume of work and the increase in the number of people she had to collaborate with on a daily basis as an IEP Coordinator:

Each year I would say to my powers that be, "This is getting more and more. I can't do it all anymore." And I would be very honest, and they'd be like, "Yeah, we get it, we get it," and then nothing would come [of it]. One of the things I kept saying in my last two or three years to all my superiors is...you have increased all of these positions that I interact with so much and you haven't increased me.

She emphasized that a key contributor to her decision to leave was "the no increase in support for me, despite my many, many, many verbalizations that I needed more support."

The participants shared experiences of feeling ignored and unsupported, leading to overwhelming stress and a sense of hopelessness. Despite repeatedly voicing their need for more support, they found their concerns unaddressed, ultimately driving some to leave their positions.

Overly critical administration. Several study participants cited administrators' critical oversight and micromanagement as contributing to their decision to leave the field. David shared his thoughts on the micromanagement of his last special education director:

It was nice that [Written Notices] were taken off our plates. Of course, there were also expectations for the preciseness of the IEP were raised as a kind of tit-for-tat kind of thing....all of us would have to go through several editing sessions of our IEPs, where they would be returned to us from the director. She would look at every IEP, read every word, every period, every punctuation, and every space, every font deviation was picked up on and sent back for correction...we didn't have the trust that we were writing our IEPs correctly...it was very demoralizing for all of the staff.

Emma discussed similar experiences when it came to the special education directors' hyperfocus on paperwork: "Because I worked under four different ones I can think of, and they came in with a new agenda every time, and it's almost always paperwork, and nobody was ever doing their paperwork good enough." She went on to add:

Some directors were so particular, like, "There are two periods at the end of that sentence, go back and change your paperwork." And I just thought in the context of the job I'm trying to do, I really overlooked two periods? You're going to make me go do that because you want me to learn my lesson about not having two periods in the IEP because it is a legal document.

Lucy spent excessive time on paperwork for her growing caseload, and after the State audited her school district's special education paperwork, "it became a real nit-picking year. I mean nit-picking, like, it was bad." Lucy went on to say this about talking to her special education director after the audit:

I guess it was also like trying to explain to her how we just, like, we need help because we're so overloaded and we don't have enough people. And now we're working all these hours, and then, like her thing was, well, maybe when teacher's contracts come around you can ask them for a stipend, but you still need to get the work in.

Several participants mentioned administrators' micromanagement as a reason for leaving.

David found IEP editing demoralizing, with every detail scrutinized. Emma and Lucy experienced similar issues with directors overly focused on paperwork, leading to frustration and stress. These accounts show how micromanagement and lack of support can push SETs to leave their jobs.

<u>Having "two bosses"</u>. It is common in special education that SETs must answer to two different administrators: special education directors and building principals. Each of the study participants discussed the intricacies of working with multiple administrators. David described the building principals and special education directors that he'd worked with in this way:

They weren't at odds with each other, but certainly some of their missions diverged from each other...it feels like you have two bosses and sometimes...some of the direction that they wanted to go in differed a bit at times. Sometimes it almost felt like a bit of a tug of war.

Commenting on his current general education teaching job, David says, "It's nice to not have to answer to two bosses."

Emma shared a similar experience:

I have found by and large, the principal and the special ed director, and I'm talking across the board with different principals and different special ed directors, very rarely do they get along. I don't know why, I didn't research this, but they really put their special ed personnel in the crossfire. And it's really hard to sort of feel loyal.

Lucy discussed the lack of special education knowledge that her building principals had and how that impacted her interactions with the special education director:

I would go to the director because she was the supervisor of special ed, she knows all the laws and regulations, she knows the rules...if it was something that had to be dealt with within the school that the director wouldn't have knowledge of, then yes, it was the building admin that I would see. Often, I'm sure the director hated it, but because of that lack of knowledge, we did often have to get a hold of her about something or question her.

Having to collaborate with multiple administrators caused some issues for these former SETs. They shared common challenges with directing their attention to many different stakeholders.

Increase in student mental health needs. The increased mental health and behavioral needs of students were one factor that contributed to three of the study participants leaving their special education positions. As a behavior classroom SET at the high school level, Emma was no stranger to various behavioral needs. When she was first hired, Emma was the only behavior teacher at her school, but during the interview, she stated:

There are now three behavior classrooms at that public high school. That just boggles my mind, because usually you're just taking that, you know, relatively small group of students with really extreme needs, and that group is growing. So, I have a lot of questions about why and are we really doing things that we're supposed to be doing.

When she was asked to talk about the "tipping point" or series of events that led to her decision to leave special education, one thing she noted was, "I can look back now and say, I think I was really and truly getting burned out, because the behaviors of the kids were getting to be more and more."

When Lucy was originally hired as a resource room teacher, she didn't expect that a few short years later she would be largely dealing with significant behaviors in the classroom:

It was just a constant movement as compared to the first year I was there where I could be in the room with the Ed Tech teaching and actually sitting with students. It was this year, the typical day was on the run with behavior students and Safety Care calls and just "Can you come help me with this?"

She went on to add:

So when I'm hired, the position is an academic resource teacher, that's not what I was doing in the end. In the end, I was more a behavior teacher. I'm decent with behaviors, but I'm also not a behavior teacher so in those situations I felt very lacking of more knowledge of how I could help.

Lucy elaborated on how the significant change in her job duties was a factor in her decision to resign from the position:

That would impact my decision to leave because I could no longer do what I had done. My master's degree, in which was academic....the literacy portion of it is my big thing and I felt like it just started to feel like the stuff I was really good in I couldn't even do anymore.

Natalie also discussed the challenges of increased student mental health needs:

It was my second to last year, I had to crawl under a locked bathroom door to get to a student who was trying to harm themselves with a plastic knife. I'm, you know, crawling on the bathroom floor and thinking, "I can't keep doing this." Everybody was doing everything they could to address the student's mental health needs. It's not like anything was going unaddressed. It's just that it's really hard and something shifted in society, and that's way bigger than public schools can fix. But everybody still thinks public schools can fix it.

When reflecting on the changing landscape of special education, she said:

The mental health needs became the biggest issue. You know, I was no longer talking about how to teach reading or how to get kids to engage in the math program they need, or I was no longer talking about instruction, which is my passion. I was talking about "How do we get this kid out of bed to come to school?"...The type of work I was doing I was not trained to do. I was not a special ed social worker. Could I do it? Yeah, I could it, but I didn't love it...I want to talk about academics and that just became a smaller and smaller part of what special educators need to do, you know?

Some of the participants shared that the escalating demands of managing student mental health and behavior are contributing to challenging working conditions, pointing to a broader systemic issue that needs addressing.

<u>Summary of Research Question 1.</u> Based on the study participants' personal experiences, the findings of Research Question 1 revealed that many factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession. Spending time completing excessive amounts of paperwork was deflating to participants, as it detracted from their primary goal of supporting students through quality teaching and intervention. There was a discrepancy between contractual obligations and reality,

with most of the former SETs unable to complete required paperwork during the day, leading to an imbalance in their workload and often pushing paperwork to after-hours. Educational technician supervision was an element that participants found overwhelming. The need for educational technicians trained to support academic instruction was also highlighted, as the former SETs felt conflicted leaving untrained staff in charge of direct instruction, causing a disconnection from their original teaching intentions. Additionally, parental influence added pressure on participants to write IEPs that may not align with students' actual needs, causing internal conflict. Unsupportive administrators and having to collaborate with multiple administrators posed challenges. The escalating demands of managing student mental health and behavior further contributed to the challenging working conditions of the former SETs.

Research Question 2

How did the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession?

As revealed in the findings of research question one, many working conditions contributed to participants leaving the field of special education, including excessive paperwork, educational technician supervision, and unsupportive administration. The second research question sought to uncover how these working conditions impacted their ultimate decision to leave their special education positions. The two major themes that emerged from Research Question 2 were (a) the belief that they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done and (b) the impact on their personal life and health.

Belief that they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done. Participants experienced internal conflict and guilt about not being able to meet the expectations of their SET positions, even when they realized it was truly an impossible task.

<u>Feelings of failure</u>. Most study participants talked about profound feelings of failure during their time as special education teachers. When David was asked how his former students might describe him, he used words such as "caring" and "kind" but hesitated when he started to say "responsible.":

So there were times where I did not meet my timelines. Not that I was alone in that failure, but it's not a good feeling. It's not good because you feel like you're not doing your job or something must be wrong. And even though, I mean logically, I've got colleagues who are further behind than I am, but still. It's just, that aspect of it, I mean, I felt like I was not a good teacher.

He went on to say about the culmination of working conditions, including trying to meet legal paperwork deadlines:

I internalized that failure a little more than I should. Towards the end, it became too much to bear. Feeling like I wasn't doing the job that I was supposed to be doing or not doing good enough in all aspects of the job and thinking that each one was just as important as the other.

Emma experienced feelings of failure due, in part, to the "shaming response" she felt from her special education director:

I had very tearful mornings driving in going, like, this job is so hard and I have somebody who believes I'm incompetent at what I do and that I don't care about my students, for whatever reason, that is what this person thinks of me or wants me to think they think of me. That was really very hard.

When Lucy decided to resign from her position, she said, "I left and I feel guilty. I feel bad." She added, "It's like you can't complete the job the way it's supposed to be done. That's a

huge thing. And I just felt like I was so ineffective." When asked if she had any regrets about her decision to leave special education for her current literacy interventionist job, she stated:

I regret, like, I specifically went to school for special education and so, I like being in MTSS. I like that I'm still part of the process, but sometimes I feel like, did I fail to be a good special education teacher?

The profound feelings of failure that the study participants experienced impacted their decision to leave the profession. David's missed deadlines and internalized guilt reflect the immense pressure on special educators today. Emma's sense of incompetence, worsened by her director's negative feedback, highlights the emotional toll. Lucy's guilt and sense of ineffectiveness upon resigning illustrate the lasting impact of these unattainable expectations. These shared experiences suggest that working conditions within the special education system may be setting up SETs for significant emotional distress.

<u>Unreasonable expectations of what a SET should do.</u> Rooted in their belief that they could not do the job the way it needed to be done was the realization that the job expectations of a SET were highly unreasonable. When describing the most challenging aspects of his special education position, David said:

Trying to reconcile the demands of the parents with the constraints of the resources and the pushback from ed techs and trying to make everyone happy...trying to reconcile all of those divergent agendas, because that, as a special ed teacher, that's kind of your job to make that all work together somehow and that's really difficult sometimes.

During her interviews, Emma emphasized the unrealistic expectations placed upon special education teachers. When asked which working conditions had the most significant

impact on her decision to leave she said, "I think the biggest factor really is the unreasonable expectations of what a special educator should be able to provide." She added that:

People employed in special education really want to do good work for the kids, they really are committed to that idea...it continues to be apparent to me that it's very hard for those dedicated people to do the good things they want to do for kids because what is asked of you to do every day is beyond sort of humanly possible, right, to sustain the level of everything you're supposed to do.

As a parting thought during her second interview, Emma stated:

If you want to do quality work then you gotta just start accepting that you have to do something where the results are, you know, not indicative of what you're capable of; they're indicative of the resources that you have available to you.

When asked to summarize the daily expectations of her last special education teaching job, Lucy stated:

So my day-to-day expectations were to supervise all nine ed techs and keep up with all nine behavior students. I had to make sure that my paperwork was done in a timely manner and collaborate with teachers that needed to talk....any fires that came up, any IEP meetings that were scheduled. I had to report out on Written Notices, Advanced Written Notices, setting up meetings. We didn't have a secretary...getting the referrals in and then handling all the paperwork from that point that the director handed over to me. It was a lot. All teachers have a lot they have to do, you know, you have to worry about planning. That was the other thing, planning for my students.

After listing her daily responsibilities, Lucy said, "It was so overwhelming you couldn't even keep track of it. I couldn't even, writing things down, even setting alarms, it was just a lot to keep track of." She added that as the expectations of the job became too much:

Not being able to perform to the best that I could was a big deal to me. I'm kind of a perfectionist. I want to make sure that every kid is getting exactly what they need...it's a big hit to not be able to provide that.

The participants shared that despite their tremendous efforts, they ultimately recognized that what they were expected to do each day was nearly impossible. This weighed heavily on their minds, mainly because, at the forefront of it all, they always wanted to do right by their students. The unrealistic expectations and competing work demands resulted in working conditions that were no longer sustainable for the participants, impacting their decision to leave the field.

Impact on personal life and health. The culmination of various working conditions significantly impacted each former special educator's personal life and health. David openly shared that he had to take a nearly two-month leave of absence during his last special education position due to an "existential crisis" that left him hospitalized:

It had gotten to the point where I think I placed a little too much importance on paperwork and was not getting it done because of all the other things I had to do. I just started getting behind and it just spiraled and I had an existential crisis, hospitalized...it was precipitated, certainly, by the stressors of the job.

He added that his hospitalization, "was the catalyst that helped me realize that that was an unsustainable job." Although he returned to his classroom after the extended absence, the following year, when his current position, general education literacy interventionist, opened at

his school, he remarked, "They gave me the chance to get into this position, which was, and not to exaggerate, it's really not an exaggeration, that it was life-saving for me."

Emma described special educators' teaching versus nonteaching responsibilities as "hugely overwhelming; they're like a separate job in themselves." Due to the nature of the job, Emma said, "So much of your mind is always on work in a very unhealthy way."

Lucy's special education job began causing her significant health issues, "My blood pressure was up, like, medical things were happening...I was starting to have really bad anxiety attacks." She added, "Lots of health issues had started to creep up, and then family issues, too. My family was not happy with me, they know how much I love special education, but they were like, this is all-consuming." When describing the amount of work that she was doing while at home, Lucy said:

I would be getting up at 4:00, even on Saturdays and Sundays, and working until like 10:00 in the morning, then I could take a break. I had to meet those [paperwork] deadlines, and I was doing it. I would go back on my computer while my husband and I watch TV at night together. So here I am, not even really paying attention, I'm doing more work and so that's what it became.

While contemplating her decision to resign from her position, Lucy added:

I just needed to have a work-life balance...like, my family would understand a little bit of paperwork at home...But, I have a [daughter], she's turning 14 next week, but like she's put up with so many years of me picking paperwork over her, and I just don't think, that's not the way I wanna go, and the kids at school are important, but she's important, too.

Natalie also reflected on how draining the special education profession is:

I don't think I could have stayed. I know I wouldn't, because I was burnt out. It was affecting my home life. I could come home and all I could do was sit on the couch. I was exhausted mentally. I was exhausted emotionally. I couldn't cook dinner. I couldn't even think about doing a chore. And I was leaving the house at 6:30 am...my day started at 7:00 am. I was leaving at 4:30 or 5:00 at night because I was on leadership teams and in all the meetings. It was like, no, this just is not sustainable.

These findings illustrate the significant impact that the former SETs' working conditions had on their personal lives and health. Their jobs became all-consuming, with demands that extended far beyond school hours, affecting their overall well-being.

Summary of Research Question 2. The experiences of these former SETs revealed that despite their best efforts, they found the daily expectations of their jobs nearly impossible to meet. Their desire to do right by their students made this realization particularly difficult. The unsustainable working conditions, driven by unrealistic expectations and competing demands, led to their decision to leave the field. These conditions also significantly impacted their personal lives and health.

Research Question 3

What improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of SETs?

Participants were asked to discuss improvements to their SET working conditions that would have led them to decide to stay in special education. The themes that arose from the interviews were (a) making the job of SET more sustainable, (b) providing adequate staffing, (c) compensation, (d) administrative support, (e) having a stronger MTSS framework, and (f) providing worthwhile training opportunities.

Make the job more sustainable. Participants cited various working conditions, such as paperwork, unsupportive administration, and educational technician supervision, as contributing to the overwhelming responsibilities of being a special education teacher. The job design of special educators is filled with fragmented responsibilities, including teaching, case management, and supervision duties. When asked about the improvements that could have been made to their previous positions, they discussed various ways that the job could be made more sustainable.

Separate teaching and case management roles. Some participants stated that the job of a SET should be two separate jobs: teacher and case manager. David said, "It always seems like there's this constant battle between doing your paperwork or servicing students, and there's just not enough time or energy to do both." His ideas on addressing the paperwork burden were, "If there were just some way to streamline it and make it relevant or maybe even make that somebody's specific job to come in and do that."

Emma talked about the two distinct roles that SETs are expected to assume and stated, "...those two roles, I think, could be separated with some thoughtfulness." She added:

We really need to look at all of the different roles that we're asking a special ed teacher typically to provide, and I think the number one that comes to mind is, be a teacher and be a case manager and I'm not sure that you should be doing both, because it really is two jobs. And when I say I'm not sure it's because sometimes, being a case manager really allowed me to get to know kids, right? I'm really looking into their cumulative file, but I could do that as a teacher, too, and not be responsible for all of those legal deadlines, right? Like, I used to say, everybody has gone home, I eat my lunch, and then I do all the legal paperwork first. What if somebody else was doing that? That could have made a

huge difference, although it would be hard for me to sort of let go, to be honest, once you're trained that way, but I do think they're very distinct roles.

In her last role as an IEP Coordinator, Natalie took on much of the paperwork responsibility in order to support the other SETs in her building. She said:

I don't understand how a district can function without a person like me in the building.

That takes a lot off the special educator's back so that they can teach and do their thing with the kids because that's what they are there for.

But, she added that the IEP Coordinator role also needed to be looked at because "that's a big job, too."

These findings indicate that had their roles been redesigned, the participants would have been more likely to stay in the special education field. The participants suggest that schools consider delineating between teaching and case manager roles in an effort to support more sustainable working conditions.

Address caseload numbers and student intensity. A few participants discussed the need for change around SET caseload numbers. Emma only spent one year in her special education job, during which her caseload was not maxed out. She said, "I think in terms of case management, the legal numbers in Maine are way too high for resource room case managers and probably too high in self-contained classrooms."

Lucy echoed, "...a State maximum of 35 is too much. I think that we need to look at those policies in the State and say after a certain point, you can't care for that many children." She added, "I would say, after 20, you're starting to get to the point where you're way overloaded."

Natalie suggested that administrators "don't just look at the numbers" but instead consider the "intensity level" of students when making decisions about SET caseload numbers.

The former SETs said that there is a need to reassess SET caseload policies, as current limits are too high and unmanageable. Participants argued that caseloads exceeding certain thresholds compromise the education they can provide special education students. They also shared that special education administrators consider the number and intensity of students' needs when making caseload decisions.

Have more support for the supervision of Educational Technicians. Supervising adults who worked in their classrooms was an area of the job that caused additional work and stress for the former SETs. David said that when he had one or two educational technicians working in his classroom, "...we meshed and we were able to work so well together as a team. When you get more people, there's more of those interpersonal dynamics." He suggested that schools could provide, "...training around how to have employees because it's different than managing the kids."

Emma added, "...if you're going to put somebody in that [supervisor] role, you really need to provide them some additional training and support around that."

The participants reflected on the support they needed to stay in the special education field. More guidance around educational technician supervision was essential to them, as they felt it could have made the job more sustainable.

Adequate staffing. Several participants discussed the challenges of not having an adequate number of special education staff, including both SETs and educational technicians. Emma put it simply when she said, "We are not employing enough people across the board to provide the services that we say we're going to provide in those IEPs in a realistic fashion." She also discussed the importance of SETs being able to have input in the educational technician hiring process, which is something one of her department chairs did early on for her in Emma's career:

She was able to bring teachers together and provided sort of an overview and said, "I think these ed techs would work great for you, what do you think?" What she really allowed us to do was build a team which I think is so important. And so you, as a teacher, got some input into who is going to be on your team, knowing the types of students you had and knowing the types of skills that person brought and that makes such a difference. Like I said, in my last several years of my job I never had the same group of ed techs. I would be lucky if I had one return.

Lucy stressed the importance of "definitely having trained ed techs." In addition, she shared that the struggle to retain quality educational technicians often had to do with their pay. She said, "I definitely think paying a fair wage to ed techs, like, we are losing those ed techs because we don't pay. I mean, McDonalds pays them more than what we pay them."

Part of being adequately staffed is advertising for open positions as soon as possible.

Lucy was made to manage both her caseload and the caseload of a vacant special education position that was never filled. She remarked, "I think timing of advertising, you can't wait if somebody leaves a position, like advertising as soon as possible is, I think, key because you're going to compete for all those special education teachers." She added, "...some of the things that I think would have, could have swayed me [to stay] was definitely to have a behavior teacher and another middle-level teacher."

According to the participants, school districts may have prevented them from leaving their jobs had they been better equipped to retain and attract quality educational technicians and fill their vacant SET positions.

<u>Compensation</u>. Having, at minimum, a stipend for the paperwork related to case management duties was something suggested by most participants. David suggested, "You keep track of what

you put in for hours outside of school on your paperwork, and you get paid for it...So I think certainly a paid stipend would be a major thing." He also added, "I mean, we have stipends for curriculum work, we have stipends for coaching or for any extracurricular kind of stuff. It's extracurricular; in a lot of cases, that's what paperwork is."

Emma had a different opinion when it came to offering SETs a stipend:

I'm going to tell you one of the things that I don't think will work, that people are talking a lot about, and that is to pay special education teachers more money or to give them a stipend. Earlier in my career I thought, yes, of course. I do not believe that at all now, because I think what we should be doing is saying, yes, you're a teacher like everybody else and you should have a normal workload. So, I don't think this idea of trying to pay people more, because you're validating that they've got this crazy workload, is a good idea.

However, when she later discussed ways to address educational technician supervision, Emma said, "I do think you should get a stipend if you are [supervising] two or more people."

Lucy stated, "...possibly adding a stipend or some other way to recognize that special education teachers are doing more." She also shared similar thoughts as Emma:

But, that time, that paperwork, having some kind of pay that can match that. That's not the end all be all because again, I told you, even if I got paid more, I don't want to be up until 10:00 at night.

Although Natalie never felt underpaid in her last position, she did say, "There's got to be some sort of way to quantify the time that we all put in outside of our working days. We're not paid for our hours outside." Another suggestion she had:

...build in more prep time, which means more teachers, which means less of a teaching load for the teachers that are there...so in a way, you are spending more money. You're not raising salaries, but you're kind of raising salaries because you're giving less work and hiring more teachers.

These responses suggest that while some participants supported stipends for the extensive paperwork and supervisory duties, others, like Emma, believed reducing the workload would be a better solution. All participants emphasized the need for recognition and compensation for SETs' additional responsibilities, whether through stipends, reduced workloads, or more prep time.

Administrative Support. Participants stressed the importance of having administrators who both supported them and had a general understanding of just how difficult the job of SET could be.

Lucy said, "Having that admin support is a big deal and there were lots of times where I felt just, kind of, unsupported." She recalled incidents where she was left alone to handle student safety issues:

...our own admin in the building stopped answering our Safety Care calls. I would be like, "I need help down the hallway with this student" and they wouldn't show up...it was like the non-reaction from admin, because I think they feel so hopeless, but still. We work for this school, we work for you.

She specifically noted the need for building administrators to have some special education knowledge:

Our admin knew nothing about special education, the very, very basics. It is very hard to go to a meeting where the director is not going to be there, because she doesn't need to be there, and then having admin that don't know how to keep a meeting going and so then not only are you in charge of making sure that you're keeping good notes, because you have to write the written notice, but also facilitating and keeping it going.

She also discussed how special education directors could be more supportive in onboarding their staff:

The director and assistant director making an effort to train people not willy-nilly and how they feel at the time, but in a clear, concise way and "this is how we're going to do it here" with no confusion. With them on the same page, too.

Natalie shared how building administrators can help to retain their SETs, "I guess I would encourage them to really listen to their teachers. I've seen a lot of principals who don't have a great understanding of special education and what it really is." She also noted the need for administrative support with disgruntled parents, recollecting an administrator telling her, "...but they're the customer, and we have to please them." She added:

We got the message that we had to please everybody, the parents, the kids, and we've got to go back to our missions and what we're really there for, and the fact that we are the experts and we can make calls.

Participants emphasized the critical role of supportive administrators who understand the challenges of the SET role. It was also important to them that building administrators, such as school principals, have a better understanding of special education. They would have considered staying in their SET positions if given that level of support and understanding.

Stronger MTSS Framework. To address the growing number of special education students, some of the participants discussed the need to strengthen multi-tiered systems of support (MTSS) in their schools. Emma explained how she would like to see the caseload burden addressed:

I would say that we need to put a lot more resources as early on as possible because it seems as if we're growing in special ed...the thing is that over time, you should need less special ed intervention for most students. Some students are always going to need a very high level of support, given their needs...but, I think sometimes problems get passed along because you don't have enough people to do what is needed to be done early on. She added, "I think that all RTI needs to be strengthened."

Lucy expressed frustration with the lack of general education-tiered interventions in her last position because she felt it led to an over-identification of special education students. She said:

I'm on the MTSS team. We have nobody to do interventions. Kids are getting pushed to special ed, because they're not getting the proper Tier 2 and 3 interventions to even see if this is a different issue than a disability.

Participants shared that having a more robust MTSS framework could reduce the number of students requiring special education services, which would have aided in keeping them in the profession.

Worthwhile Training Opportunities. One theme that emerged when discussing ways to increase retention efforts was the need for meaningful training and professional development opportunities for special educators. David said,

Another area where a change might help to retain special educators is to ensure that they do not always spend professional development time sequestered at the central office with all of the other special educators in the district. This had often been the case in the past, and I would miss out on building-level trainings, as well as opportunities to spend time

with my colleagues, as we instead reviewed yet another way to develop and write "present levels of performance."

Emma shared similar thoughts, "I think that the in-district professional development needs to be less about how to write an IEP." She added,"...if you've been doing it for a long time and you don't know how to write, those things can be tackled individually rather than with everyone." Another suggestion Emma had:

I think one thing that's lacking is really helping people find, knowing your staff well enough to know what type of other PD they could do...I think it would be really helpful within the special ed department, either district-wide or you're building. Somebody is really saying, "You're really struggling with this" or "You want to know more about this? I saw this conference and really want to send you."

Lucy discussed that opportunities for her own professional development were limited as a special educator. She shared an example of a reading program that she started using with students:

That's a training that I could have used but never had the time to ask for it because I didn't know about it. And not once was it mentioned when I had a student with comprehension issues that "Hey, there's this program out there and maybe you would want training?"

The participants wanted more diversity in their professional development offerings. They were frustrated by repetitive training on IEP paperwork and wanted opportunities to learn more about different academic programming that could directly benefit their teaching practice.

Summary of Research Question 3. The findings of Research Question 3 indicated that redesigning SET roles to separate teaching and case management could improve retention in the

special education field. Participants suggested reassessing caseload policies, emphasizing the need to consider the number and intensity of students' needs. They highlighted the impact of SET and support staff shortages, suggesting better retention and recruitment of educational technicians could have prevented their departure. Recognition and compensation for additional responsibilities, either through stipends or reduced workloads, were also emphasized. The importance of supportive administrators and diverse professional development opportunities were key factors that could have influenced the participants' decisions to stay in the field.

The Essence of the Experience

Phenomenological research seeks to understand and describe the essence of a shared phenomenon (Creswell & Poth, 2018). This study sought to explore the phenomenon of SETs leaving the field due to working conditions through the analysis of in-depth interviews with four former SETs. Using themes that emerged from this research data, the following paragraph captures the essence of their lived experiences with the shared phenomenon.

The essence of the experience of SET attrition due to working conditions reflects special educators' struggle to serve their students' needs in the face of overwhelming challenges inherent to the profession. SETs grapple with a substantial volume of paperwork, not all of it meaningful, and are given inadequate time to complete it within contracted hours. Collaborating with various stakeholders is an immense undertaking in their position. SETs navigate the complexities of educational technician supervision amid chronic absenteeism and turnover, with little support for their efforts. They face pressure to appease parents and to address the growing mental health needs of students. All of this is exacerbated by inadequate administrative support, leaving SETs' concerns unheard and unaddressed. Despite their steadfast commitment to the profession, SETs

feel a strong sense of failure and frustration, with unsustainable working conditions impacting their personal lives and health, ultimately leading them to leave the field.

Summary

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological research study was to understand the lived experiences of special education teachers who left the field and to discover how working conditions contributed to their decision to leave. In this chapter, I provided findings based on data analysis of the semi-structured interviews with the participants. The chapter began with an overview of the purposeful sampling methods used to secure the study participants and narrative descriptions of each of the four participants. I then presented the findings of each research question as themes and subthemes that emerged through the participants' voices as they described their lived experiences as special education teachers. I concluded the chapter with a synthesis of the research question's themes to describe the "essence of the experience."

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

Overview

This phenomenological study examined the lived experiences of former SETs who left the field due to working conditions. In Chapter 4, the study's results were presented using themes that emerged from each of the three research questions. In this chapter, I will discuss the findings within the context of the current literature and implications for future policy and practice. I conclude by discussing the study's limitations and recommendations for future research.

Summary of Findings

This study was guided by three research questions intended to explore the lived experiences of special educators who left the profession due to working conditions. Through a series of three semi-structured interviews, each participant shared their authentic experiences as a former SET. This allowed me to gain a deep understanding of how working conditions impacted their decision to leave the field.

The first research question asked what factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession. Findings from the interview data showed that participants experienced many factors contributing to their decision to leave the field. These factors included paperwork, supervision of educational technicians, parents, lack of administrative support, and increased student mental health needs.

The second research question asked how the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession. Participants indicated that a combination of working conditions resulted in them not feeling that they could do their jobs to a level they knew was most appropriate and beneficial to students. In addition, the compounding of working conditions impacted their personal life and health, contributing to their decision to leave the field.

The third research question focused on which improvements to working conditions could have supported their retention in their special education positions. Participants reported that making the job more sustainable, having adequate staffing, more administrative support, a stronger MTSS framework, and increased training opportunities could have led them to stay in the special education field. Participants had varying views on the impact that compensation has on retention.

Interpretation of Findings within the Context of Current Research Literature

This study's findings related to working conditions that impact SET attrition and retention were consistent with those in the literature review. Research indicates that factors such as financial compensation (Miller et al., 1999), lack of support from administrators and colleagues (Billingsley, 2004; Gersten et al., 2001), poor school climate (Billingsley et al., 2004; Miller et al., 1999), caseload size (Billingsley, 2007; Hagaman & Casey, 2018), and role conflict and ambiguity (Billingsley & Cross, 1992; Cross & Billingsley, 1994; Gersten et al., 2001; Morvant et al., 1995; Singh & Billingsley, 1996) contribute to special education teacher (SET) attrition. This study's findings help provide a rich, contextualized account of working conditions that contributed to attrition and improvements to these working conditions necessary to retain SETs. Qualitative findings are not meant to be generalizable, but rather, the study's readers determine the extent to which the findings might apply to other settings (Creswell & Poth, 2018). The following section discusses how the current literature connects to the themes that emerged from each research question.

Research Question 1

Research Question 1: What factors contributed to SETs leaving the profession? Based on the research data collected, the following themes emerged: (a) paperwork, (b) educational

technician supervision, (c) parents, (d) administrative support, and (e) an increase in student mental health needs.

Paperwork. The current literature suggests that paperwork is a crucial aspect of a SET's role, but these non-teaching responsibilities can detract from student instruction and may contribute to teacher attrition (Billingsley, 2004). Various studies highlight special educators' views on paperwork, revealing that it is often overwhelming, contributes to a heavy workload, and interferes with teaching time (Hagaman & Casey, 2018; Kaff, 2004).

During data analysis, study participants cited paperwork contributing to their decision to leave their SET positions. Participants noted the volume of paperwork and lack of time to complete it during contracted hours. Lucy shared that she ate lunch with her students daily and didn't have a prep period, while David and Emma emphasized that "self-contained teachers don't really get their prep." Participants shared that they felt the required paperwork was often not meaningful, or as David put it, "paperwork for the sake of paperwork." By collecting qualitative interview data, participants could expound upon the literature and provide additional context to the paperwork burden.

Administrative Support. Research has consistently shown that administrative support is a strong factor in teacher retention, as supportive administrators increase teachers' likelihood of staying in the profession (Littrell et al., 1994). Developing positive working relationships between SETs and their administrators is critical for retention (Billingsley, 1995). Administrators who communicate effectively and provide regular feedback are perceived as supportive and help alleviate the stress associated with the increased workload of SETs (Bettini et al., 2017).

During interviews, study participants expressed frustration that the lack of administrative support often made their SET jobs more challenging. They reported that administrators ignored

their requests for help or were desensitized, given their own "hopelessness" regarding the special education system. Administrators were more critical of non-teaching tasks like paperwork, leaving some of the former SETs feeling "demoralized" or made to "learn their lesson" when they didn't complete their paperwork up to the standards. Participants also discussed the challenges posed by the competing demands of building administrators and district special education directors, sometimes not knowing who to be "loyal" to.

<u>Supervision of Educational Technicians</u>. Studies have shown that a SET's intent to stay in their position is related to overall support ratings from other professionals, such as educational technicians (Berry, 2012; Kaff, 2004). However, little has been studied regarding how educational technician support is related to SET attrition.

Participants in this study shared that their experiences with educational technician supervision were complex, exacerbated by their lack of formal training in this aspect of the job. Emma described her experiences with supervision as "[administrators] sort of just assume that you're going to have this natural talent for it." In addition, participants shared that frequent absenteeism, which they encountered on a "daily basis," and turnover of educational technicians contributed to adverse working conditions.

<u>Parents</u>. SETs must frequently collaborate with various stakeholders, including parents. Current SET retention and attrition research has shown that while parents can be strong advocates for their children, they can also place unrealistic demands on SETs (Kaff, 2004). Despite this fact, little research has been done regarding parental support's impact on SET attrition.

The former SETs interviewed for this study elaborated on their relationships with parents, sharing that they felt pressure to keep them happy. David's work as a life skills teacher meant "frequent" and "immediate" communication to update parents on student progress. For some,

their administrators also pressured them to give in to parents rather than face the threat of litigation or hostility. Emma shared that administrators sometimes forced SETs to "make these weird choices" when parents pushed for more services for their children, even when they were not warranted. Natalie added that the changing dynamics of parent relationships made her feel "I wasn't being valued for the expertise I had." These findings provide further evidence of how parents can pressure SETs by placing unreasonable demands on them. Future research must examine the specific aspects of parental support necessary to increase the likelihood of retaining SETs.

<u>Increased Student Mental Health Needs</u>. Studies have shown that SETs who teach students with emotional behavioral disorders (EBD) are at greater risk of burnout and higher levels of attrition (Bettini et al., 2019; Park & Shin, 2020). Student discipline problems have also been reported as a reason for SETs leaving their jobs (Billingsley, 2007).

Participants shared that students' increased behavioral needs in recent years contributed to their decision to leave the field. The growing number of behavior needs addressed through special education services left Emma wondering: "Are we really doing things that we're supposed to be doing?" Participants noted not only an increase in students with an EBD but also a general rise in behavioral challenges and student mental health needs, exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Natalie described this recent increase as "a shift in society" and "way bigger than public schools can fix."

Research Question 2

Research Question 2: How did the working conditions of SETs impact their decision to leave the profession? The themes that emerged from this research question were (a) the belief

that they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done and (b) the impact on their personal life and health.

Belief that they couldn't do the job the way it needed to be done. Participants were asked how their working conditions significantly impacted their decision to leave their SET jobs. The competing demands of the position caused the former SETs to feel that they could no longer do their jobs to the expected level. Many study participants described immense feelings of failure as they reflected on their decision to leave the profession. David said he "internalized that failure a little more than I should," which caused him to think, "I wasn't a good teacher." Lucy felt guilty resigning from her position, leaving her asking: "Did I fail to be a good special education teacher?"

The experiences of these former SETs reveal that, despite their significant efforts, they ultimately acknowledged the near impossibility of their daily responsibilities. Lucy described her day-to-day tasks as "overwhelming," while Emma added, "What is asked of you to do every day is beyond sort of humanly possible." This weighed heavily on them, as their foremost priority was always the well-being of their students.

This study's findings are consistent with the research literature on role conflict, which arises when SETs are expected to perform contradictory or impossible tasks within a reasonable timeframe (Brunsting et al., 2014). Crane and Iwanicki (1986) found that role conflict contributed significantly to SET burnout.

Impact on personal life and health. Working conditions impacted the former SETs, which extended beyond the walls of their classrooms and schools. Participants detailed how their jobs affected their personal lives and health. They all recounted having to stay after contracted hours to complete required paperwork or spending significant time on the weekends completing these

work tasks, taking time away from their families. Lucy recounted how her family became frustrated with the amount of schoolwork that she was doing at home and told her that her SET job was "all-consuming." Emma worked several hours directly after school to keep up with her paperwork and planning, while Natalie would get home after work and feel "mentally and emotionally exhausted." A few participants also shared that the working conditions of their jobs led to many health issues. Lucy developed high blood pressure and was having anxiety attacks. David was hospitalized following what he referred to as his "existential crisis," resulting in an absence from work that lasted nearly two months. Current research suggests that SET burnout is related to poor health and decreased well-being (Brunsting et al., 2014).

Research Question 3

Research Question 3: What improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of SETs? The following themes emerged: (a) making the job of SET more sustainable, (b) providing adequate staffing, (c) administrative support, (d) having a strong MTSS framework, (e) providing worthwhile training opportunities, and (f) compensation.

Make the job more sustainable. When asked what supports would have prevented them from leaving the special education field, participants emphasized that, overall, the job expectations of a SET needed to be made more realistic in order to make the position more sustainable. Having to fulfill the roles of teacher, supervisor, and case manager was above and beyond the capacity of a single special educator. Participants proposed that the roles of teacher and case manager be divided into two distinct positions. They also recommended addressing caseload numbers and the intensity of student needs rather than relying strictly on the State's IEP case management limits for guidance. Regarding educational technician supervision, participants felt they needed more support, advice, and resources from administrators to define their supervisor role better.

Adequate staffing. Study participants discussed the challenges of insufficient special education staff, including SETs and educational technicians. Without adequate staffing, they were often stretched thin, unable to keep up with all the job's demands. They shared that hiring enough SETs to support the IEP caseload was paramount. Also, they expressed interest in being part of the educational technician hiring process to better ensure a "good fit" given their classroom's dynamics. Given that 43 states currently report a shortage of special educators (U.S. Department of Education, 2023b), addressing the staffing needs of schools is essential.

Administrative support. Current research indicates that administrative support is strongly associated with intent to stay in the special education teaching profession (Littrell et al., 1994). Participants agreed that if they had received better support from their administration, they would have been more likely to stay in their jobs. Lucy and Natalie expressed the need for building administration to have a stronger understanding of special education, an area currently lacking. Participants also felt it was important for administrators to really listen to their SETs and work to address their concerns, whether it be about an unhappy parent or unsafe student behavior. Future research should explore what specific administrative supports are needed to retain SETs. Stronger MTSS framework. A solid MTSS framework can help schools promote early intervention and decrease the number of unnecessary special education referrals (McIntosh & Goodman, 2016). Consistent with the research literature, a few participants shared that if their schools had had a stronger MTSS framework, their caseloads might have been smaller. Addressing the caseload burden by providing a higher level of general education intervention to address the overidentification of special education students was important to some participants. For example, Lucy was frustrated that her growing caseload may have been due to her school's lack of an MTSS framework: "Kids are being pushed to special ed because they are not getting

the proper Tier 2 and 3 interventions." Schools can reduce the number of students needing special education services by systematically addressing prevention and intervention efforts with appropriate resources.

Training Opportunities. Participants shared that, in general, their professional development was limited to training on state-mandated IEP paperwork. They felt that a support necessary to increase the likelihood of retention is providing SETs with worthwhile training opportunities that focus more on academic and behavioral intervention and less on paperwork. A study by Cancio et al. (2018) reported that the administration's support for professional growth was rated significantly higher for special educators working with students with an EBD who indicated their intent to stay in their positions. Other qualitative studies have also shown that SETs value PD opportunities (Gehrke & McCoy, 2007; Hagaman & Casey, 2018).

Compensation. This study's participants had mixed views regarding financial compensation supporting SET retention. Emma and Lucy emphasized that even if they were to get paid more, it would not overcome the fact that they spent countless hours outside of contracted hours completing their work. David shared that, at minimum, schools should give SETs a stipend to help account for time spent outside working hours to complete paperwork. Natalie also agreed that having a way to quantify the hours that SETs work outside their contracted hours was important when it comes to being fairly compensated. Current research has indicated that salary bonuses (Clotfelter et al., 2008), differential pay (Mason-Williams et al., 2020), and loan forgiveness programs (Feng & Sass, 2017) have curbed attrition rates among special educators. Since local school districts set special educators' salaries, they should consider improving overall compensation.

Recommendations for Policy & Practice

Improving the working conditions for special educators is vital for supporting retention efforts. The following recommendations for policy and practice are based on this study's findings and interpretations derived from one-on-one interviews with former special educators.

Recommendations for State Policymakers

- Reevaluate the caseload limits for Maine SETs. According to Chapter 101, Maine
 Unified Special Education Regulations (MUSER), full-time SETs are permitted to case
 manage up to 35 students.
- 2. Streamline and condense the amount of legally required IEP paperwork.
- 3. Develop a state-wide database to track SET attrition among individual school districts.
 There is currently no way to track the number of SETs who leave their positions or whether they move to general education, another SET position, or leave the field entirely.
 This quantitative data, coupled with surveying local school districts, could help to identify patterns and work towards a more stable SET workforce.

Recommendations for District and School Administration

- Seek feedback from current SET staff to identify specific working conditions that they find challenging and address these areas.
- Reimagine the SET role and consider separating teaching and case management duties.
 This would allow the SET to focus more on instruction and student support while delegating paperwork and administrative tasks to someone else.
- 3. Consider student intensity when assigning caseloads to SETs. Regardless of the statemandated caseload limits, recognize that SETs may need more resources and support to take on a full caseload.

- 4. Advocate for local teacher contracts that articulate the unique working conditions of SETs more clearly. Include a compensation package that is representative of their work.
- 5. As administrators, listen, with empathy and understanding, to the challenges that face your SETs and work to address their concerns.
- 6. Provide SETs time for quality professional development that addresses personal interests and areas for growth.
- 7. If your SETs supervise educational technicians, provide additional guidance about their supervision role and allow them to participate in the hiring process.

Recommendations for Future Research

This research study has produced findings that support further research on the topic of SET attrition. Future researchers can use this study's themes to understand further how working conditions impact SETs' decisions to leave their positions.

Further qualitative research would be beneficial as conducting one-on-one interviews and focus groups can offer deep insights into their decision-making processes. The limited sample size in this study was a constraint; hence, including more participants in future research would be recommended. Additionally, selecting participants with diverse years of experience and who have taught in different program types (i.e., resource, behavior, life skills) could offer valuable comparisons. This approach could provide further insights into how working conditions affect attrition rates across various demographic groups.

Future research on the role of administrative burden in special education could provide valuable context for how working conditions, such as paperwork, impact SETs' career decisions.

Administrative burden is a well-documented concern in the teaching profession, given that

special educators spend their time doing both teaching and administrative duties (U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2016).

Limitations

As with any research investigation, this study had several limitations. One limitation was the small sample size. Qualitative research often employs a small number of participants, making it difficult to generalize the data. However, this study reached the recommended 3 to 10-participant threshold (Dukes, 1984), as four former SETs were interviewed.

Qualitative research was advantageous because it focused on data related to thoughts and feelings. However, a limitation was that this data could not be quantified, unlike quantitative analysis, which involves measurable data (Merriam, 2009). Despite this, qualitative data was preferred for its ability to describe participants' lived experiences. Qualitative research does not intend to generalize information but to explain the specific (Pinnegar & Daynes, 2007). The rich interview data collected in this study contributed significantly to the research, particularly in learning how working conditions impacted former SETs' decisions to leave the field.

Another limitation is that only former Maine SETs were considered for this study.

Limiting the demographics to one state may not produce representative findings. However, the insights gained could still be relevant and informative for understanding the broader experiences of SETs in other regions, as SET shortages due to attrition are a nationwide issue.

In addition, given the timeline of this dissertation study, the participant pool was limited to those who could quickly respond to the initial recruitment survey. I had to rely on special education directors to forward the recruitment materials, so the total population of potential participants was likely not reached.

Conclusion

Special educator attrition is a significant issue that has been a concern that has challenged researchers for decades. This study sought to understand better how the working conditions of former SETs impacted their decision to leave the profession, addressing a gap in the current literature. Using phenomenological qualitative methods to explore three core research questions, four former Maine SETs who recently left the field due to working conditions were interviewed for this study. The study found that SETs left the profession due to factors such as excessive paperwork, supervision of educational technicians, difficult parents, lack of administrative support, and increased student mental health needs. Working conditions, including these factors, made it difficult for SETs to perform their jobs effectively, negatively impacting their personal lives and health. Participants suggested that adequate staffing, more administrative support, a stronger MTSS framework, increased training, and making the job more sustainable could have improved retention, with mixed views on the role of compensation. Because the working conditions of special educators are highly influenced by the school districts in which they work, school administrators and policymakers should consider these findings and the recommendations for practice included in this final chapter. This study adds to the literature on SET attrition and retention and provides additional context to the issue. The future of the SET workforce depends on our ability to promote working conditions that make the job more sustainable.

References

- Achinstein, B., Ogawa, R., Sexton, D., & Freitas, C. (2010). Retaining teachers of color: A pressing problem and a potential strategy for "hard-to-staff" schools. *Review of Educational Research*, 80, 71-107.
- Albrecht, S. F., Johns, B. H., Mounsteven, J., & Olorunda, O. (2009). Working conditions as risk or resiliency factors for teachers of students with emotional and behavioral disabilities. *Psychology in the Schools*, 46(10), 1006–1022. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.20440
- Berry, A. B. (2012). The relationship of perceived support to satisfaction and commitment for special education teachers in rural areas. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, *31*, 3-14. doi:10.1177/875687051203100102
- Berry, A. B., Petrin, R. A., Gravelle, M. L., & Farmer, T. W. (2011). Issues in special education teacher recruitment, retention, and professional development: Considerations in supporting rural teachers. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, 30(4), 3–11. doi:10.1177/875687051103000402
- Bettini, E. A., Crockett, J. B., Brownell, M. T., & Merrill, K. L. (2016). Relationships Between Working Conditions and Special Educators' Instruction. *The Journal of Special Education*, 50(3), 178–190. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022466916644425
- Bettini, E., Jones, N., Brownell, M., Conroy, M., Park, Y., Leite, W., Crockett, J., & Benedict, A. (2017). Workload manageability among novice special and general educators: Relationships with emotional exhaustion and career intentions. *Remedial and Special Education*, 38(4), 246–256. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932517708327
- Bettini, E., Wang, J., Cumming, M., Kimerling, J., & Schutz, S. (2019). Special educators' experiences of roles and responsibilities in self-contained classes for students with emotional/behavioral disorders. *Remedial and Special Education*, 40, 177–191. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932518762470
- Billingsley, B. S. (1993). Teacher Retention and Attrition in Special and General Education: A Critical Review of the Literature. *The Journal of Special Education*, 27(2), 137–174. https://doi.org/10.1177/002246699302700202
- Billingsley, B. (1995). *Working Conditions : Administrator Support. Working Paper #5.*Distributed by ERIC Clearinghouse.
- Billingsley, B. S. (2004). Special Education Teacher Retention and Attrition: A Critical Analysis of the Research Literature. *The Journal of Special Education*, *38*(1), 39–55. https://doi.org/10.1177/00224669040380010401
- Billingsley, B. (2007). A case study of special education teacher attrition in an urban district. *Journal of Special Education Leadership*, 10, 11–20.

- Billingsley, B., & Bettini, E. (2019). Special Education Teacher Attrition and Retention: A Review of the Literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 89(5), 697–744. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654319862495
- Billingsley, B., Bettini, E., & Williams, T. (2017). Teacher racial/ethnic diversity: Distribution of special and general educators of color across schools. *Remedial and Special Education*. Advanced online publication. doi:10.1177/0741932517733047
- Billingsley, B., Carlson, E., & Klein, S. (2004). The working conditions and induction support of early career special educators. *Exceptional Children*, 70(3), 333-347. https://doi.org/10.1177/001440290407000305
- Billingsley, B. S., & Cross, L. H. (1992). Predictors of Commitment, Job Satisfaction, and Intent to Stay in Teaching: A Comparison of General and Special Educators. *The Journal of Special Education*, 25(4), 453–471. https://doi.org/10.1177/002246699202500404
- Billingsley, B., Griffin, C., Smith, S. J., Kamman, M., & Israel, M. (2009). *A review of teacher induction in special education: Research, practice, and technology solutions*[Monograph]. National Center to Inform Policy and Practice in Special Education Professional Development, University of Florida. Retrieved from http://ncipp.education.ufl.edu/files_6/NCIPP_Induc_ES_010310.pdf
- Boe, E. E., Bobbitt, S. A., Cook, L. H., Whitener, S. D., & Weber, A. L. (1997). Why didst thou go? Predictors of retention, transfer, and attrition of special and general education teachers from a national perspective. *The Journal of Special Education*, 30, 390–411.
- Boe, E. E., Cook, L. H., & Sunderland, R. J. (2008). Teacher Turnover: Examining Exit Attrition, Teaching Area Transfer, and School Migration. *Exceptional Children*, 75(1), 7–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/00144029080750010
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1976). The Experimental Ecology of Education. 11.
- Brownell, M. T., & Smith, S. W. (1993). Understanding Special Education Teacher Attrition: A Conceptual Model and Implications for Teacher Educators. *Teacher Education and Special Education: The Journal of the Teacher Education Division of the Council for Exceptional Children*, 16(3), 270–282. https://doi.org/10.1177/088840649301600309
- Brownell, M. T., Smith, S. W., McNellis, J. R., & Miller, M. D. (1997). Attrition in Special Education: Why Teachers Leave the Classroom and Where They Go. *Exceptionality*, 7(3), 143–155. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327035ex0703_1
- Brunsting, N. C., Sreckovic, M. A., & Lane, K. L. (2014). Special education teacher burnout: A synthesis of research from 1979 to 2013. *Education & Treatment of Children, 37(4)*, 681-711. https://doi.org/10.1353/etc.2014.0032

- Burstein, N., Czech, M., Kretschmer, D., Lombardi, J., & Smith, C. (2009). Providing qualified teachers for urban schools: The effectiveness of the accelerated collaborative teacher preparation program in recruiting, preparing, and retaining teachers. *Action in Teacher Education*, 31, 24–37.
- Cancio, E. J., Larsen, R., Mathur, S. R., Estes, M. B., Johns, B., & Chang, M. (2018). Special Education Teacher Stress: Coping Strategies. *Education and Treatment of Children*, 41(4), 457–481. https://doi.org/10.1353/etc.2018.0025
- Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). *Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it.* Palo Alto, CA: Learning Policy Institute.
- Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2019). The trouble with teacher turnover: How teacher attrition affects students and schools. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 27, 36. https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.27.3699
- Clandinin, D. J., Long, J., Schaefer, L., Downey, C. A., & Steeves, E. P. (2015). Early career teacher attrition: intentions of teachers beginning. *Teaching Education*, 26, 1–16.
- Clotfelter, C., Glennie, E., Ladd, H., & Vigdor, J. (2008). Would higher salaries keep teachers in high-poverty schools? Evidence from a policy intervention in North Carolina. *Journal of Public Economics*, 92, 1352–1370. doi:10.1016/j.jpubeco.2007.07.003
- Conley, S., & You, S. (2017). Key influences on special education teachers' intentions to leave: The effects of administrative support and teacher team efficacy in a mediational model. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership*, 45(3), 521–540. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143215608859
- Connelly, V., & Graham, S. (2009). Student teaching and teacher attrition in special education. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 32, 257–269. doi:10.1177/0888406409339472
- Crane, S. J., & Iwanicki, E. F. (1986). Perceived Role Conflict, Role Ambiguity, and Burnout Among Special Education Teachers. *Remedial and Special Education*, 7(2), 24-31. https://doi-org.wv-o-ursus-proxy02.ursus.maine.edu/10.1177/074193258600700206
- Creswell, J.W. & Poth, C. (2018). Qualitative inquiry and research design: choosing among five approaches, (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Cross, L. H., & Billingsley, B. S. (1994). Testing a model of special educators' intent to stay in teaching. *Exceptional Children*, 60(5), 411-421. https://doi.org/10.1177/001440299406000504
- Dee, T. S., & Wyckoff, J. (2013). *Incentives, selection, and teacher performance: Evidence from IMPACT* (CALDER Working Paper 102). Retrieved from https://caldercenter.org/sites/default/files/WP102.pdf

- DeMik, S. A. (2008). Experiencing attrition of special education teachers through narrative inquiry. *High School Journal*, *92*, 22–32. doi:10.1353/hsj.0.0009
- Dukes, S. (1984). Phenomenological methodology in the human sciences. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 23(3), 197-203.
- Edgar, E., & Pair, A. (2005). Teacher education and special education: Special education teacher attrition: It all depends on where you are standing. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 28, 163–170. doi:10.1177/088840640502800403
- Fairman, J. C., Mills, T. M., Lech, P. L., & Maine Education Policy Research Institute. (2019). Challenges with teacher retention and staffing shortages in maine school districts. University of Maine, Maine Education Policy Research Institute.
- Fall, A. M., & Billingsley, B. (2011). Disparities in work conditions among early career special educators in high- and low-poverty districts. *Remedial and Special Education*, 32, 64-78. doi:10.1177/0741932510361264
- Feng, L., & Sass, T. R. (2017). The impact of incentives to recruit and retain teachers in "hard-to-staff" subjects. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 37, 112–135. doi:10.1002/pam.22037
- Fylan, F. (2005). Semi-Structured Interviewing. In J. Miles, & P. Gilbert (Eds.), *A Handbook of Research Methods for Clinical and Health Psychology* (pp. 65-78). Oxford University Press.
- Gehrke, R. S., & McCoy, K. (2007). Considering the context: Differences between the environments of beginning special educators who stay and those who leave. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, 26(3), 32–40. doi:https://10.1177/875687050702600305
- Gersten, R., Keating, T., Yovanoff, P., & Harniss, M. K. (2001). Working in Special Education: Factors that Enhance Special Educators' Intent to Stay. *Exceptional Children*, 67(4), 549-567. https://doi-org.wv-o-ursus-proxy02.ursus.maine.edu/10.1177/001440290106700408
- Gilmour, A. F., & Wehby, J. H. (2020). The association between teaching students with disabilities and teacher turnover. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 112(5), 1042–1060.
- Guarino, C. M., Santibañez, L., & Daley, G. A. (2006). Teacher recruitment and retention: A review of the recent empirical literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 76, 173–208. doi:10.3102/00346543076002173
- Hagaman, J. L., & Casey, K. J. (2018). Teacher attrition in special education: Perspectives from the field. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 41, 277–291. doi:10.1177/0888406417725797

- Hancock D. & Algozzine, B. (2017) Doing case study research: A practical guide for beginning researchers, (3rd ed.). NY: Teachers College Press.
- Higher Education Consortium for Special Education. (2019). HECSE Fact Sheet: January 2019.
- Hoover, J. J., & Patton, J. R. (2008). The Role of Special Educators in a Multitiered Instructional System. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, 43(4), 195–202. https://doi.org/10.1177/1053451207310345
- Individuals With Disabilities Education Act, 20 U.S.C. § 1400 (2004).
- Ingersoll, R. M., & Strong, M. (2011). The impact of induction and mentoring programs for beginning teachers: A critical review of the research. *Review of Educational Research*, 81, 201–233. https://doi:10.3102/0034654311403323
- Irwin, V., Wang, K., Tezil, T., Zhang, J., Filbey, A., Jung, J., Bullock Mann, F., Dilig, R., and Parker, S. (2023). *Report on the Condition of Education 2023* (NCES 2023-144rev). U.S. Department of Education. Washington, DC: National Center for Education Statistics. Retrieved [October 25, 2023] from https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2023144rev.
- Jones, N. D., Youngs, P., & Frank, K. A. (2013). The role of school-based colleagues in shaping the commitment of novice special and general educations. *Exceptional Children*, 79, 1–19. doi:10.1177/001440291307900303
- Josselson, R. (2013). *Interviewing for qualitative inquiry: A relational approach*. (1st ed.) New York / London: The Guilford Press.
- Kaff, M. (2004). Multitasking is multitaxing: Why special educators are leaving the field. *Preventing School Failure*, 48, 10-17.
- Kini, T., & Podolsky, A. (2016). Does teaching experience increase teacher effectiveness? A review of the research. Palo Alto: Learning Policy Institute
- Kozleski, E., Mainzer, R., & Deshler, D. (2000). *Bright Futures for Exceptional Learners : An Agenda To Achieve Quality Conditions for Teaching & Learning*. Distributed by ERIC Clearinghouse.
- Ladd, H. (2009). *Teachers' perceptions of their working conditions: How predictive of policy-relevant outcomes?* Urban Institute.
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Littrell, P. C., Billingsley, B. S., & Cross, L. H. (1994). The Effects of Principal Support on Special and General Educators' Stress, Job Satisfaction, School Commitment, Health,

- and Intent to Stay in Teaching. *Remedial and Special Education*, *15*(5), 297–310. https://doi.org/10.1177/074193259401500505
- López-Estrada, V., & Koyama, M. (2010). Retaining Mexican American special education teachers in Texas. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, *9*, 82–97. doi:10.1177/1538192709357032
- Maine Department of Education (2023, August 2). Teacher shortage areas for 2023-2024 school year. Maine DOE Newsroom. https://mainedoenews.net/2023/08/02/teacher-shortage-areas-for-2023-2024-school-year/
- Major, A. E. (2012). Job Design for Special Education Teachers. *Current Issues in Education (Tempe, Ariz.)*, 15(2).
- Mason-Williams, L., Bettini, E., Peyton, D., Harvey, A., Rosenberg, M., & Sindelar, P. T. (2020). Rethinking Shortages in Special Education: Making Good on the Promise of an Equal Opportunity for Students With Disabilities. *Teacher Education and Special Education: The Journal of the Teacher Education Division of the Council for Exceptional Children*, 43(1), 45–62. https://doi.org/10.1177/0888406419880352
- McIntosh, K., & Goodman, S. (2016). *Integrated multi-tiered systems of support: Blending RTI and PBIS*. Guilford Press.
- McLeskey, J., & Billingsley, B. S. (2008). How Does the Quality and Stability of the Teaching Force Influence the Research-to-Practice Gap?: A Perspective on the Teacher Shortage in Special Education. *Remedial and Special Education*, *29*(5), 293–305. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932507312010
- McLeskey, J., Tyler, N. C., & Saunders Flippin, S. (2004). The Supply of and Demand for Special Education Teachers: A Review of Research Regarding the Chronic Shortage of Special Education Teachers. *The Journal of Special Education*, *38*(1), 5–21. https://doi.org/10.1177/00224669040380010201
- Mehrenberg, R. L. (2013). Red Tape and Green Teachers: The Impact of Paperwork On Novice Special Education Teachers. *International Journal of Special Education*, 80-87.
- Merriam, S. (2009). Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation. Jossey-Bass.
- Milanowski, A., & Odden, A. (2007). *A new approach to the cost of teacher turnover* (Working Paper 13; School Finance Redesign Project). Retrieved from https://www.crpe.org/sites/default/files/wp_sfrp13_milanowskiodden_aug08_0.pdf
- Miller, M. D., Brownell, M. T., & Smith, S. W. (1999). Factors That Predict Teachers Staying in, Leaving, or Transferring from the Special Education Classroom. *Exceptional Children*, 65(2), 201-218.

- Morvant, M., & Gersten, R. (1995). Attrition: Retention of Urban Special Education Teachers: Multi-Faceted Research and Strategic Action Planning. Final Performance Report, Volume 1. Distributed by ERIC Clearinghouse,.
- Moustakas, C. E. (1994). Phenomenological research methods (1st ed.). SAGE.
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2023). Students with Disabilities. Condition of Education. U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences. Retrieved October 25, 2023, from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/cgg
- Nelson, R. J. (2001). Sources of occupational stress for teachers of students with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders*, 9(2).
- No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, P.L. 107-110, 20 U.S.C. § 6319 (2002).
- Park, E.-Y., & Shin, M. (2020). A meta-analysis of special education teachers' burnout. SAGE Open, 10, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020918297
- Peoples, K. (2021). How to write a phenomenological dissertation: A step-by-step guide. SAGE.
- Pinnegar, S., & Daynes, J.G. (2007). Locating narrative inquiry historically: Thematics in the turn to narrative. In D.J Clandinin (Ed.), *Handbook of narrative inquiry: Mapping a methodology* (pp. 3-34). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Prater, M. A., Harris, T., & Fisher, L. (2007). Special education attrition in the state of Utah: Rural vs. urban school districts. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, 26(3), 25-31. doi:10.1177/875687050702600304
- Prather-Jones, B. (2011). How school administrators influence the retention of teachers of students with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Clearing House*, *84*, 1–8. doi:10.1080/00098655.2010.489387
- Russ, S., Chiang, B., Rylance, B. J., & Bongers, J. (2001). Caseload in special education: An integration of research findings. *Exceptional Children*, 67, 161-172.
- Saldana, J. (2021). The Coding Manual for Qualitative Researchers. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Limited.
- Scott, L. A. (2018). Recruiting and retaining Black students for special education teacher preparation inclusion programs. *Inclusion*, *6*, 143-157. doi:10.1352/2326-6988-6.2.143
- Seidman, I. (2013). *Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences*, (4th ed.). NY: Teachers College Press.
- Simonsen, B., Shaw, S. F., Faggella-Luby, M., Sugai, G., Coyne, M. D., Rhein, B., Madaus, J. W., & Alfano, M. (2010). A Schoolwide Model for Service Delivery: Redefining Special

- Educators as Interventionists. *Remedial and Special Education, 31*(1), 17–23. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932508324396
- Sindelar, P., Shearer, D. K., Yendol-Hoppey, D., & Liebert, T. W. (2006). The sustainability of inclusive school reform. *Exceptional Children*, 72(3), 317-331.
- Singer, J. D. (1992). Are special educators' career paths special? Results from a 13-year longitudinal study. *Exceptional Children*, 59(3), 262-279.
- Singh, K., & Billingsley, B. S. (1996). Intent to stay in teaching: Teachers of students with emotional disorders versus other special educators. *Remedial and Special Education*, 17(1), 37-47. https://doi.org/10.1177/074193259601700105
- Smith, T. M., & Ingersoll, R. M. (2004). What are the effects of induction and mentoring and beginning teacher turnover? *American Educational Research Journal*, 41(3), 681-714
- Sorensen, L. C., & Ladd, H. (2018, May). *The hidden costs of teacher turnover* (CALDER Working Paper No. 203-0918-1). Retrieved from https://caldercenter.org/sites/default/files/CALDER%20WP%20203-0918-1 0.pdf
- Sutcher, L., Darling-Hammond, L., & Carver-Tomas, D. (2016). A coming crisis in teaching? Teacher supply, demand, and shortages in the U.S. Palo Alto, CA: Learning Policy Institute.
- U.S. Department of Education. (2023a). 45th Annual Report to Congress on the Implementation of the Individuals with Disabilities Act, 2023. Retrieved from https://sites.ed.gov/idea/files/45th-arc-for-idea.pdf
- U.S. Department of Education. (2023b). *Teacher shortage area report*. Retrieved from https://tsa.ed.gov/#/reports
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. Special education, state and local-imposed requirements complicate federal efforts to reduce administrative burden :report to congressional requesters. (2016).
- Vagle, M. (2018). Crafting Phenomenological Research. Routledge.
- Van Manen, M. (1990). Researching lived experience: Human science for an action sensitive pedagogy. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Vaughn, S., & Fuchs, D. (2003). Redefining learning disabilities as inadequate response to instruction: The promise and potential problems. *Learning Disabilities: Research & Practice*, 18(3), 137–146

Appendix A- Recruitment Email

Hello,

I am Danielle Pelletier, a doctoral candidate at the University of Maine College of Education and Human Development. I am seeking assistance recruiting participants for my dissertation research study. The faculty sponsor for this study is Dr. Jim Artesani, Associate Dean of Graduate Education, Research, and Outreach and Associate Professor of Special Education with the University of Maine College of Education and Human Development. This qualitative study explores the lived experiences of former special education teachers who have left the field due to working conditions.

I am seeking former Maine special education teachers to participate in a series of three oneon-one interviews. To participate in this study, participants must meet the following criteria:

- last taught special education in the State of Maine
- left the special education teaching field voluntarily within the last five years due primarily to working conditions
- after leaving their special education position, they either moved to a general education position *or* left the field of K-12 education entirely

Please share the attached recruitment announcement and informed consent form with anyone you know who might fit these criteria.

Thank you for your time and consideration. If you have any additional questions, please contact me at danielle.n.young@maine.edu.

Sincerely, Danielle Pelletier, M.Ed.

Appendix B- Recruitment Announcement

Hello,

I am Danielle Pelletier, a doctoral candidate at the University of Maine College of Education and Human Development. You are invited to participate in a research study. The faculty sponsor for this study is Dr. Jim Artesani, Associate Dean of Graduate Education, Research, and Outreach and Associate Professor of Special Education with the University of Maine College of Education and Human Development.

This study explores the lived experiences of former special education teachers (SETs) who have left the field due to working conditions. The study will address three questions: (a) what factors contributed to special education teachers leaving the profession? (b) how did the working conditions of special education teachers impact their decision to leave the profession? And (c) what improvements to working conditions could have supported the retention of special education teachers?

To participate in this study, you must meet the following criteria:

- Last taught special education in the State of Maine
- Left the special education teaching field voluntarily within the last five years, due primarily to working conditions
- After leaving your special education position, you either moved to a general education position *or* left the field of K-12 education entirely

If you decide to participate, you will be asked to participate in a series of three one-on-one interviews that may last 45-60 minutes each. All interviews will be held via Zoom at a time of your choosing, with approximately one week between each interview. All interviews will be audio recorded. All data collected will be kept confidential and participation is voluntary.

If you are interested in participating in this study, please complete the following form: **INSERT LINK TO RECRUITMENT FORM.** Only some of those who volunteer to be interviewed will be interviewed. If selected, I will contact you to discuss the research study and your participation further.

Thank you for your time and consideration. If you have further questions, please contact me via email at danielle.n.young@maine.edu

Sincerely,

Danielle Pelletier, M.Ed.

Appendix C – Email to Maine Department of Education Requesting an Updated Email List of Special Education Directors

Hello,

My name is Danielle Pelletier, a doctoral candidate at the University of Maine College of Education and Human Development. I am working on my dissertation research study which explores the lived experiences of former special education teachers who have left the field due to working conditions. The faculty sponsor for this study is Dr. Jim Artesani, Associate Dean of Graduate Education, Research, and Outreach and Associate Professor of Special Education with the University of Maine College of Education and Human Development.

I am reaching out today to request an updated email list of current Maine Special Education Directors. The directory listed on your website is dated a few years ago. I would like to email these Directors to share recruitment information about my research study.

Thank you for your help with this request!

Best, Danielle Pelletier, M.Ed.

Appendix D – Qualtrics Recruitment Form

{Insert Informed Consent Form on first page of recruitment form}

Questions to include:

- First and Last Name
- Email Address
- Gender
- How many years of special education teaching experience do you have?
- What grade level(s) did you teach?
- What special education program types did you teach in? (For example, self-contained, resource room, life skills, behavior)
- In what month and year did you leave your last special education teaching position?
- In what school was your last special education teaching position? (Include school name and location)
- Did you leave your last special education teaching position for retirement reasons? Y/N
- Did you leave your last special education teaching position primarily due to the working conditions? Y/N
- After leaving your previous position, did you continue to work in the K-12 education field? Y/N
- If you answered YES, what was your next position?

{After submitting answers to the above questions, the sign-up form proceeds to the third page.}

"Thank you for agreeing to be considered for an interview as part of this research study. You may change your mind at any time if you are selected to be interviewed. Not all those who volunteer to be interviewed will be interviewed. Danielle Pelletier will contact you if you are selected to schedule your first interview. If you have any further questions, please contact Danielle Pelletier at danielle.n.young@maine.edu.

Screenshot of the Qualtrics recruitment form

Thank you for your interest in being interviewed for answer the following questions to help determine y	
answer the following questions to help determine y	현실 경기 전 사람들이 되었다면 하는 것이 되었다. 그렇게 되었다면 하는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이다.
First and Last Name	
Email Address	
Gender	
How many years of special education teaching exp	perience do you have?
What grade level(s) did you teach?	

What special education program types did you teach in? (For example, self-contained, resource room, life skills, behavior)	
In what month and year did you leave your last special education teacher position?	
In what school was your last special education teaching position? (include schoame and location)	nool
Did you leave your last special education teaching position for retirement reasons?	
O Yes	
O No	
Did you leave your last special education teaching position primarily due to the working conditions?	е
O Yes	
O No	

After leaving your previous position, did you continue to work in the K-12 education field?		
○ Yes		
O No		
If you answered YES to the previous question	on, what was your next position?	
-	-	
	Maine's Public Universities	
	UNIVERSITY OF MAINE SYSTEM	
Thank you for agreeing to be considered for a study. You may change your mind at any time Not all those who volunteer to be interviewed will contact you if you are selected to schedul further questions, please contact Danielle Pell	if you are selected to be interviewed. will be interviewed. Danielle Pelletier e your first interview. If you have any	

Appendix E – Follow-up email to confirm participation and schedule first interview

Hello,

Thank you for your interest in participating in my research study on the lived experiences of special education teachers who have recently left the field due to working conditions. If you still want to participate in three interviews, please reply at your earliest convenience. A full description of the study and your participation are outlined in the attached "Informed Consent" form.

Interviews will take place on Zoom and be scheduled for a time convenient for you, with interviews being spaced approximately one week from one another. Each interview will take approximately 45-60 minutes. All interviews will be recorded and transcribed by me. The interviews will focus on your special education teaching history, the impact that working conditions had on your decision to leave the profession, and suggested supports to increase the retention of current special education teachers.

Your privacy and data confidentiality will be ensured at all times, and participation is voluntary. You will be given a pseudonym that will be used to identify all data collected. Your real name will never be used in data collection, analysis, or publications arising from the research.

If you have any further questions, please don't hesitate to contact me at danielle.n.young@maine.edu. Thank you for your time and consideration!

Sincerely, Danielle Pelletier, M.Ed.

Appendix F- Informed Consent Form

You are invited to participate in a research study being conducted by Danielle Pelletier, a University of Maine Doctoral Candidate in Prevention & Intervention Studies. The faculty sponsor for this study is Dr. Jim Artesani, Associate Dean of Graduate Education, Research, and Outreach and Associate Professor of Special Education with the University of Maine College of Education and Human Development. The purpose of the research is to understand the lived experiences of Maine special education teachers who recently left the field due to working conditions. Potential study participants will be chosen based on the following qualifications: (a) voluntarily left the field of special education in the last five years due to working conditions, (b) transferred to a general education teaching position or left the field of education (not for retirement reasons) and (c) last taught special education in the State of Maine.

What Will You Be Asked to Do?

If you decide to participate, you will be asked to participate in a series of three interviews. The interviews will take place on Zoom and will be approximately 45 to 60 minutes each. The interviews will be audio recorded via Zoom and you must agree to the audio recordings in order to participate. The interviews will take place at a time of your choosing, with approximately one week between each interview. You will be asked questions regarding your experiences as a former special educator and how working conditions impacted your decision to leave the field. Sample questions may include:

- What motivated you to become a special education teacher?
- What were your day-to-day responsibilities in your last special education teaching position?
- What improvements to your working conditions could have been made that would have led you to stay in your position?

Risks: Except for your time and inconvenience, there are minimal risks to you from participating in this study.

Benefits: There are no direct benefits to individuals for participating in this study. However, this study's findings can help inform special education policymakers and school administrators about improvements to working conditions that could lead to improved retention of special education teachers.

Confidentiality: Your privacy and data confidentiality will be ensured at all times. The recruitment form data will be removed from Qualtrics by March 2024 and will be permanently destroyed by April 2024. You will be given a pseudonym which will be used to identify data collected during Zoom interviews. Your real name will never be used in data collection, analysis, or publications arising from the research. Additionally, all collected data will be kept on a

password-protected computer. The interviews will take place on Zoom and will be recorded and saved directly to Danielle Pelletier's computer for transcription purposes. Audio recordings and transcripts will be removed from Zoom within 72 hours after the interview takes place. The transcriptions will be checked for accuracy by Danielle Pelletier. Research data will consist of Zoom recordings, transcriptions of those files, and handwritten researcher notes. Original audio recordings will be destroyed by December 2024. Handwritten researcher notes will be converted to electronic notes, and hard copies of the notes will be destroyed, within 48 hours of the interview. Interview transcripts and electronic researcher notes will be saved indefinitely.

If any participants mention the name of their school or specific colleagues, that information will be deleted from the transcript of the interview. No one other than Danielle Pelletier will have access to the transcripts before they are removed of any identifying information (i.e. name of school, colleagues). When reporting results, Danielle Pelletier will summarize across the interviews and report patterns of findings across participants. Participant quotes used when reporting the findings will not include any potentially identifying information.

Voluntary: Participation is voluntary. If you choose to participate in this study, you may stop anytime. You may skip any questions you do not wish to answer.

Contact Information: If you have any questions about this study, please contact Danielle Pelletier (danielle.n.young@maine.edu). You may also contact Dr. Jim Artesani, the faculty advisor for this study, at arthur.artesani@maine.edu. If you have any questions about your rights as a research participant, please contact the Office of Research Compliance, University of Maine, 207-581-2657 (or e-mail umric@maine.edu).

Appendix G – Interview Protocols Semi-Structured Interview Protocol #1 Teaching History

Pre-Interview Introduction Script:

Hello, my name is Danielle Pelletier. I am a doctoral candidate at the University of Maine. Thank you for taking the time to meet with me today. The purpose of this study is to explore the lived experiences of special education teachers who have recently left the field. Today I hope to learn more about your teaching history and hear about how you entered the field. You may choose to skip any questions that you do not want to answer, or you may choose to end the interview at any time. Your participation is voluntary, and confidentiality is maintained at all times. The interview will be audio recorded. You will be identified by a pseudonym, and this will be used to identify data collected from each participant. Do you consent to be interviewed for this study? Do you have any other questions before we begin?

Background/Demographic Questions:

- 1. How many years of experience did you have as a special education teacher (SET)?
- 2. What grade level(s) did you teach?
- 3. What type of program(s) did you teach in (i.e., resource, self-contained, life skills, etc.)?
- 4. When did you leave your last special education teaching position?

Questions:

- 1. Describe your educational background.
 - a. Potential follow-up question: What motivated you to get into the field of special education? How did you obtain your special education teaching certification?
- 2. Tell me about your experiences in the special education profession.
- 3. How would you describe yourself as a special education teacher?
 - a. Potential follow-up question: How would your former students describe you?
- 4. Tell me about the best parts of being a special education teacher.
 - a. Potential follow-up question: Do you have any favorite memories from your SET career?
- 5. Tell me about the most challenging parts of being a special education teacher. a. Potential follow-up question: Do any specific memories come to mind that left an impact on you?
- 6. After leaving the field, did you pursue a career outside of education or move to the general education setting? Tell me about this decision.
- 7. Is there anything else you would like to share about your teaching history?

Semi-Structured Interview Protocol #2 Impact of Working Conditions on SET Job

Pre-Interview Introduction Script:

The last time we met, we discussed your teaching history. Today, I hope to learn about your perspective regarding how working conditions impacted your decision to leave the field. You can skip any questions that you do not want to answer and you may choose to end the interview at any time. The interview will be audio recorded. Do you consent to be interviewed for this study? Do you have any questions before we begin?

Questions:

- 1. What would you say were the day-to-day expectations in your last special education teaching position? Tell me more about these expectations.
 - a. Potential follow-up questions: Did you have a clear understanding of the responsibilities of your job? Why or why not? Describe a typical day in your last SET job.
- 2. How would you describe your relationships with your colleagues (i.e., general education teachers, SETs, paraprofessionals, and related service providers)?
 - a. Potential follow-up questions: What types of support did they provide you? Tell me about your supervision of paraprofessionals and how that impacted your daily job duties.
- 3. How would you describe your relationship with your former school administrator(s) (i.e., principal, special education director)?
 - a. Potential follow-up questions: Were there specific ways in which they supported you in your position? If so, please tell me more about those types of supports.
- 4. How much time did you spend directly teaching students in a typical day?
 - a. Potential follow-up question: Could you tell me more about what that looked like?
- 5. What non-teaching responsibilities were typical in your SET position? How did these responsibilities have an impact on your position as a whole?
- 6. Tell me about how you managed your caseload and timelines to ensure legal compliance.
 - a. Potential follow-up questions: How many students on average would you say were on your caseload? What strategies did you have to help manage your time and workload?
- 7. Thinking back to your decision to leave the profession, was there a "tipping point" for you? If so, please describe it.
 - a. Potential follow-up question: Were there a series of events that led to your decision to leave? Please tell me how you informed the administration of your decision to leave. Did you have any regrets about your decision?

- 8. Which working conditions had the most significant impact on your decision to leave? Tell me more about these.
- 9. Tell me about the period between when you notified the administration of your decision to leave until your final day as a SET.
- 10. Is there anything else that you would like to share with me today about your decision to leave the profession in regard to your working conditions?

Semi-Structured Interview Protocol #3 Reflection on Future Retention Supports

Pre-Interview Introduction Script:

The last time we met, we discussed the different working conditions that impacted your decision to leave your special education job. Today, I would like to talk about the support and improvements to working conditions that could be made to help retain special education teachers. You can skip any questions that you do not want to answer and you may choose to end the interview at any time. The interview will be audio recorded. Do you consent to be interviewed for this study? Do you have any questions before we begin?

Questions:

1. Thinking back to your time as a special education teacher,	which supports or resources		
did you feel were the most helpful?			
2. In our last interview, you talked about	_ being the working conditions		
that impacted your decision to leave. What improvements to these working conditions			
could have been made that helped you to remain in the field?			
a. Potential follow-up questions: Can you elaborate or	n?		
3. In the first interviews, you talked about	Would you be able to		
tell me a bit more about? (To be used as a gen	neral probing question if I need		
additional clarification or information about previously discussed questions)			
4. What advice do you have for schools, administrators, and policymakers looking to retain			
and attract special education teachers based on your experiences and insights?			
a. Potential follow-up questions: What working condition changes should school			
administrators consider? What more significant improvements to the special			
education profession would make it more likely to attr	ract and retain teachers?		
5. What advice or insights would you offer current special educators facing challenging			
working conditions and considering leaving the profession?			
6. This is our final interview. Is there anything else you would like to share about your			
experience as a special educator?			

BIOGRAPHY OF THE AUTHOR

Danielle Pelletier was born and raised in Alton, Maine, and graduated from Old Town High School in 2005. She earned her Bachelor's in Elementary Education from the University of Maine in 2009. Upon graduation, she went to work at a K-12 public day treatment program for students with severe emotional and behavioral disorders. It was there that she developed a passion for special education. She returned to the University of Maine to earn her Master's in Special Education in 2012 and later a CAS in Special Education in 2015.

Danielle has been employed as a special educator in middle and high school settings for a decade. Additionally, she has spent several years as an adjunct instructor at the University of Maine, working with current and future educators. Danielle is a candidate for the Doctor of Philosophy in Education in Prevention and Intervention Studies from the University of Maine in August 2024.